Despec Bilgisayar Pazarlama ve Ticaret A.Ş.

Financial Statements Prepared As of December 31, 2012 And Notes to the Financial Statements

DESPEC BİLGİSAYAR PAZARLAMA VE TİCARET A.Ş FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND NOTES FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (Series: XI No:29)

CONTENTS	PAGE
INDEPENDENTAUDITOR'S REPORTS	
BALANCE SHEET	1-2
COMPREHENSIVE INCOME STATEMENT	3
CASH FLOW STATEMENT	4
CHANGES IN SHAREHOLDER'S EQUITY	5
ORGANIZATION AND BUSINESS SEGMENTS	6-7
PRINCIPLES RELATED TO THE PRESENTATION OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	7-17
BUSINESS COMBINATIONS	18
BUSINESS ASSOCIATIONS	18
REPORTING FINANCIAL INFORMATION BY SEGMENTS	18
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	18
FINANCIAL INVESTMENTS	18-19
FINANCIAL LIABILITIES	19
OTHER FINANCIAL LIABILITIES	20
TRADE RECEIVABLES AND PAYABLES	20-21
OTHER RECEIVABLES AND PAYABLES	21
RECEVIABLES AND PAYABLES FROM / TO FINANCE SECTOR OPERATIONS	21
INVENTORIES	21-22
BIOLOGICAL ASSETS	22
CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS IN PROGRESS	22
INVESTMENTS EVALUATED BY EQUITY METHOD	22
INVESTMENT PROPERTIES	22
TANGIBLE FIXED ASSETS	23-24
INTANGIBLE FIXED ASSETS	25-24
GOODWILL	24
GOVERNMENT GRANT AND ASSISTANCE	24
PROVISIONS, CONTINGENT LIABILITIES AND ASSETS	25-26
COMMITMENTS	25-26
EMPLOYEE TERMINATION BENEFITS	20 27
RETIREMENT BENEFIT PLANS	27 27
OTHER ASSETS AND LIABILITIES	
	28
SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY	28-30
SALES AND COST OF SALES	30
RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT, MARKETING, SALES & DISTRIBUTION EXPENSES EXPENSES RELATED TO THEIR NATURE	30
	31
OTHER INCOME / EXPENSE	31
FINANCIAL INCOME	31
FINANCIAL EXPENSES	31
FIXED ASSETS HELD FOR SALE PURPOSES AND DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS	32
TAX ASSETS AND LIABILITIES	32-33
NET EARNINGS PER SHARE	34
EXPLANATIONS OF RELATED PARTIES	34-39
NATURE AND LEVEL OF RISKS ARISING OUT OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS	40-46
FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS	46
EVENTS AFTER BALANCE SHEET DATE	46
OTHER ISSUES	46



INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

To The Boards of Directors Of Despec Bilgisayar Pazarlama ve Ticaret A.Ş;

1. We have audited the accompanying financial statements of Despec Bilgisayar Pazarlama ve Ticaret A.Ş ("the Company"), which comprise the balance sheet as of December 31, 2012 and the income statement, statements of changes in equity and statement of cash flow for the year then ended, and a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory notes.

Responsibility of Management in Accordance with Financial Statements

2. Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with financial reporting standards published by Capital Market Board (CMB). This responsibility includes: designing, implementing and maintaining internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error; selecting and applying appropriate accounting policies; and making accounting estimates that are reasonable in the circumstances.

Responsibility of Independent Auditing Firm

3. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing. Those standards require that we comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

Our audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

4. In our opinion, the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Despec Bilgisayar Pazarlama ve Ticaret A.Ş as of December 31, 2012 and of its financial performance and its cash flow for the year then ended in accordance with financial reporting standards published by Capital Market Board (CMB).

Istanbul, March 6,2013

GÜRELİ YEMİNLİ MALİ MÜŞAVİRLİK VE BAĞIMSIZ DENETİM HİZMETLERİ A.Ş. An Independent Member of BAKER TILLY INTERNATIONAL



Merkez Ankara Ofis Antalya Ofis Izmir Ofis

Trakya Ofis Bursa Ofis

Gaziantep Ofis



DESPEC BİLGİSAYAR PAZARLAMA VE TİCARET A.Ş FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Serie: XI No:29)

Page No: 1

BALANCE SHEET (TL)

		Audited	Audited
	Notes	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
ASSETS			
Current Assets		58.303.841	57.851.935
Cash and Cash Equivalents	6	4.778.671	14.045.702
Financial Investments	7	-	-
Trade Receivables	10	25.747.316	25.617.132
-Receivables from Related Parties	10-37	2.312.255	4.648.243
-Other	10	23.435.061	20.968.889
Receivables from Financial Operations	12		-
Other Receivables	11	13.712.673	2.085.124
- Receivables from Related Parties	11-37	13.709.561	2.085.124
-Other	11	3.112	-
Inventories	13	12.996.005	14.670.651
Biological Assets	14	-	-
Other Current Assets	26	1.069.176	1.433.326
(Sub Total)		58.303.841	57.851.935
Fixed Assets Held for Sale Purposes	34	-	-
Non-Current Assets		433.182	1.417.493
Trade Receivables	10	-	-
Receivables from Financial Operations	12	_	-
Other Receivables	11	-	-
Financial Investments	7	28.618	1.170.283
Investments Evaluated by Equity Method	16	-	_
Biological Assets	14	-	-
Investment Properties	17	16.929	17.939
Tangible Fixed Assets	18	294.849	227.418
Intangible Fixed Assets	19	1.333	1.853
Goodwill	20	-	-
Deferred Tax Assets	35	91.453	-
Other Non-Current Assets	26	-	-
TOTAL ASSSETS		58.737.023	59.269.428

The accompanying notes are integral parts of the financial statements.



BALANCE SHEET (TL)

		Audited	Audited
	Notes	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
LIABILITIES			
Short-Term Liabilities		16.736.521	17.505.879
Financial Liabilities	8	-	3.902.822
Other Financial Liabilities	9	25.009	15.105
Trade Payables	10	13.897.541	12.083.156
- Payables to the Related Parties	10-37	32.849	39.439
-Other	10	13.864.692	12.043.717
Other Payables	11	1.690.231	191.735
- Payables to the Related Parties	11-37	1.384.358	-
-Other	11	305.873	191.735
Payables to Financial Operations	12	-	-
Government Grant and Assistance	21	-	-
Current Period Tax Liability	35	530.575	664.077
Provisions	22	546.507	648.984
Other Short-term Liabilities	26	46.658	-
(Sub-Total)		16.736.521	17.505.879
Liabilities related to Fixed Assets held for Sale Purposes	34	-	-
Long-Term Liabilities		228.003	206.500
Financial Liabilities	8	-	-
Other Financial Liabilities	9	-	-
Trade Payables	10	-	-
Other Payables	11	-	-
Payables to Financial Operations	12	-	-
Government Grant and Assistance	21	-	-
Provisions	22	-	-
Provision for Employment Termination Indemnities	24	228.003	185.289
Deferred Tax Liabilities	35	-	21.211
Other Long-term Liabilities	26	_	-
SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY		41.772.499	41.557.049
Parent Company Shareholders' Equity	27	41.772.499	41.557.049
Paid-in Capital	21	23.000.000	11.500.000
Cross-shareholding Differences (-)		(1.294.351)	-
Inflation Adjustment Differences of Shareholders' Equity		(1.2)4.331)	_
Share Premiums		_	2.912.355
Value Increase Funds		2.748.459	558.112
Foreign Currency Translation Differences		1.577	556.112
Restricted Reserves			2.515.128
Retained Earnings		(630,460)	14.381.944
Net Profit for the Period		3.457.316	
	27	6.557.147	9.689.510
Minority Interests	27	7.932.811	E0 260 420
TOTAL SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY AND LIABILITIES		58.737.023	59.269.428

The accompanying notes are integral parts of the financial statements.



COMPREHENSIVE INCOME STATEMENT (TL)

		Audited	Audited
	Notes	01.01.2012- 31.12.2012	01.01.2011- 31.12.2011
CONTINUED OPERATIONS			
Sales	28	129.485.381	152.394.466
Cost of Sales (-)	28	(116.149.700)	(136.560.649)
GROSS PROFIT		13.335.681	15.833.817
Marketing, Sales and Distribution Expenses(-)	29	(1.950.973)	(2.029.984)
General Administrative Expenses (-)	29	(3.833.569)	(3.385.415)
Other Operating Income	31	144.395	101.657
Other Operating Expenses (-)	31	(62.643)	(180.891)
OPERATING PROFIT		7.632.891	10.339.184
Share in Profit / (Loss) of Investments Evaluated According to Equity Method		-	-
Financial Income	32	3.173.231	13.558.951
Financial Expenses (-)	33	(1.411.974)	(11.755.204)
CONTINUED OPERATIONS PROFIT BEFORE TAXATION		9.394.148	12.142.931
Continued Operations Tax Income / (Expense)		(1.461.337)	(2.453.421)
- Tax Income / (Expense) for the Period	35	(1.441.525)	(2.494.061)
- Deferred Tax Income / (Expense)	35	(19.812)	40.640
CONTINUED OPERATIONS PERIOD PROFIT		7.932.811	9.689.510
DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS		-	-
Discontinued Operations Profit After Taxation		-	-
PROFIT FOR THE PERIOD		7.932.811	9.689.510
Other Comprehensive Income	27	-	-
Increase in Value Increase Fund	27	(556.535)	(169.479)
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (AFTER TAXES)		(2.088.707)	-
Total Comprehensive Income		(2.645.242)	(169.479)
Distribution of Profit / (Loss) For the Period		5.287.569	9.520.031
Minority Interest	27	-	-
Parent Company Share	27	-	-
Distribution of Total Comprehensive Income for the Period		7.932.811	9.689.510
Minority Interest	27		<u>-</u>
Parent Company Share	27	-	-
		5.287.569	9.520.031
Earnings Per Share	36	0,344905	0,421283

The accompanying notes are integral parts of the financial statements.



CASH FLOW STATEMENT (TL)		Audited	Audited
	Notes	01.01.2012- 31.12.2012	01.01.2011- 31.12.2011
A) CASH FLOWS FROM MAIN OPERATIONS			
Adjustments Made to Calculate the Cash Flow Provided from in Operations:		9.394.148	12.142.930
Depreciation	Note:18-19	76.151	56.672
Change in Provision for Termination Indemnities	Note:24	143.141	52.636
Rediscount on Receivable (+)	Note:10	(26.095)	87.173
Provision for Doubtful Receivables for Current Period (+)	Note:10	(105.022)	363.567
Provision for Decrease in Value of Inventories (+)	Note:13	(13.468)	(51.906)
Unrealized F/X (Gain) / Losses of Loans		-	(591.600)
Decrease / (Increase) in Discount of Notes Payable	Note:10	2.239	(29.382)
Interest Expense (+)	Note:33	1.231.399	1.572.734
Interest Income (-)	Note:32	(1.371.971)	(1.814.579)
Income Accrual (-)	Note:26	(39.766)	(558.646)
Increase / (Decrease) in Provision for Price Differences	Note:22	(102.476)	245.385
Decrease/Increase in Provision for Litigations	Note:22	·	(2.179)
Gains From Marketable Securities or Long Term Investments (-)	Note:7	(9.476)	196.744
Operational Income Before Changes in Working Capital:		9.178.804	11.669.549
Increase / Decrease in Trade Receivables	Note:10	933	(5.526.639)
Increase / Decrease in Other Receivables	Note:11	(11.627.549)	844.823
Increase/ Decrease in Inventories (+)	Note:13	1.688.114	2.020.716
Increase / Decrease in Assets Held for Sale Purposes	Note:7	1.151.141	-
Increase / (Decrease) in Trade Payables	Note:10	1.812.146	1.036.229
Increase / (Decrease) in Other Payables	Note:11	1.498.496	(389.551)
Increase / (Decrease) in Other Debts and Liabilities	Note:26	46.658	-
Other Cash Flows (+)/(-)		(2.225.353)	2.583.031
Cash Inflow From Main Operations (+)		1.523.390	12.238.158
Interest Paid (-)	Note:32-33	15.549	291.475
Taxes Paid (-)	Note:35	(1.575.027)	(2.337.794)
Termination Indemnities Paid (-)	Note:24	(100.427)	(39.706)
Net Cash Inflow Provided/(Used) From Operating Activities:		(136.515)	10.152.133
B) CASH FLOW USED IN INVESTMENT OPERATIONS			
Tangible Assets Acquisition (-)	Note:18-19	(167.893)	(15.207)
Cash Received on Sale of Tangible Assets	Note:17-18-		
-	19	12.425	-
NET CASH USED IN INVESTMENT OPERATIONS		(155.468)	(15.207)
C) CASH FLOW USED IN FINANCIAL ACTIVITIES			
Financial Liability Payments (-)/ Cash From Financial Loans Utilized (+) (Net)	Note:8		
Share Premiums ,	Note:27	(3.902.822)	1.327.029
Cash from Capital Increase	Note:27	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	-
Dividends Paid (-)	Note:27	(5.072.119)	(3.099.681)
NET CASH RELATING TO FINANCIAL ACTIVITIES		(8.974.941)	(1.772.652)
NET CHANGE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		(9.266.924)	8.364.274
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT THE BEGINNING OF THE PERIOD	Note:6	14.045.595	5.681.321
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT THE END OF THE PERIOD	Note:6	4.778.671	14.045.595
The acccompanying notes are integral parts of the financial statements.		C Ü FE YEMİNLİ MALİLI BAĞIMSIZ DEN	MUSAVRLÍK VE

Page No: 5

CHANGES IN SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY (TL) Audited	Notes	Paid in Capital	Differance in Capital Conversion	Share Premiums	Value Increase Fund	Foreign Currency Translation Differences	Restricted Reserves from Profit	Previous Years' Profit / (Loss)	Net Period Profit / (Loss)	Total Equity
01.01.2012	Note-27	11.500.000	1	2.912.355	558.112	9	2.515.128	14.381.944	9.689.510	41.557.049
Capital Increase		11.500.000	•	1	•	1	ı	(11.500.000)	•	•
Transfer of Previous Years' Profit		•	•	•	•	•	•	9.689.510	(9.689.510)	•
Share Premiums		•	•	•	•	1	942.188	(942.188)	. 1	•
Transfers to Reserves		•	•	•	1	•	•	(5.072.119)	•	(5.072.119)
Dividends Paid		•	(1.294.351)	(163.896)	•	(630.460)	•	•	ı	(2.088.707)
Period Profit		t	,	1	(556.535)		•	•	7.932.811	7.376.276
31.12.2012	Note-27	23.000.000	23.000.000 (1.294.351)	2.748.459	1.577	(630.460)	3.457.316	6.557.147	7.932.811	41.772.499
Audited										
01.01.2011	Note-27	11.500.000	r	2.912.355	727.591	E	1.882.578	10.024.960	8.089.215	35.136.699
Capital Increase		1	•	•	1	•	•	•	i	•
Transfer of Previous Years' Profit		1	•	į	•	•	1	8.089.215	(8.089.215)	•
Share Premiums		1	•	\$	1	•	•	•	1	1
Transfers to Reserves		1	1	•	•	•	632.550	(632.550)	,	•
Dividends Paid		1	•	1	•	•	•	(3.099.681)	1	(3.099.681)
Period Profit		•	1	•	(169.479)	•	1	•	9.689.510	9.520.031
31.12.2011	Note-27	11.500.000	•	2.912.355	558.112	•	2.515.128	14.381.944	9.689.510	41.557.049

The acccompanying notes are integral parts of the financial statements.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

1 - ORGANIZATION AND BUSINESS SEGMENTS

Despec Bilgisayar Pazarlama ve Ticaret A.Ş. ("Despec", or "Company"), carries out distribution services of almost all kinds of Information Technology ("IT") consumption products (toner, ink cartridge, printer tape, backup products, paper products, accessories and etc) to computer companies and office supply stores countrywide in Turkey through its well organized distribution network. The Company, which was established with the title (Sar - Sar Soyulmuş Gıda Mamulleri Sanayi ve Ticaret A.Ş.) in 04.01.1995 changed its title to Indeks Teknolojik Ürünler Dağıtım A.Ş. in 02.08.1995 and to Despec Bilgisayar Pazarlama ve Ticaret A.Ş.in 09.10.1998. The Company began its main activities towards the end of the year 1998. Despec Bilgisayar Pazarlama ve Ticaret A.Ş. carries out sales and distribution of the products in its portfolio through sales teams employed in branches in İstanbul Merkez, Ankara and İzmir using the warehouses in mentioned cities.

As of December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, the breakdown of Company's shareholder structures are as follows:

10110 110.	31.12.2012		31.12.2011		
Shareholders	Share Percentage%	Share Amount	Share Percentage%	Share Amount	
Desbil Teknolojik Ürünler A.Ş.(*)	% 30,25	6.956.268	30,25%	3.478.134	
Despec Group B.V.	% 30,33	6.975.000	30,33%	3.487.500	
Public	% 39,35	9.050.000	39,35%	4.525.000	
Other	% 0,07	18.732	0,07%	9.366	
Total	%100	23.000.000	100%	11.500.000	

(*)225.994 of public shares belong to Desbil Teknolojik Ürünler A.Ş.

Decision of The Board of Directors meeting dated March 14, 2012 and nr. 2012/03, TL 11.500.000 issued capital of the company to be increased to TL 23.000.000 with the rate of 100% on condition that to be in upper limits of TL 25.000.000 registered capital, to be compansed increased capital amount as TL 11.500.000 from internal resource.

A major part of Despec sales consists of HP products (especially printer toners and cartridges). Other products distributed by the Company are of brands of Epson, Imation, OKI, Sony, Canon, Xerox, Panasonic, IBM, Trust and Targus.

The structure of IT byproduct sector in Turkey is considerably fractional. Despec shares a significant segment of the market together with 3 other major distributors. Central office operations and logistics activities of the Company are controlled from the main office located in Ayazağa, Şişli, İstanbul. Moreover the Company has branches in Ankara and İzmir. There are also logistics, warehousing, sales and finance departments in branches in Ankara and İzmir branches.

Significant risks relating to the sector are as follows:

- a- Credit Risk: Capital structure of retailer channel, which is determined as classical vendor in distribution network is low. Not only the ownership these retailers (around 3.000) are handed over frequently, but also their closing and opening rates are significantly high.
- b- Sectoral Competition: Manufacturing companies in operating sector are in intense competition in brand and product bases worldwide. The effects of competitive medium created by these companies also effect the prices in national markets. This creates significant risks to companies which don't have strong financial structures.
- c- Foreign Exchange Rate Risk: Most of the IT byproducts are either imported or purchased domestically using foreign currencies. During acquisition of products the companies are usually indebted in foreign currencies and payments are also made in same currencies. The companies which do not adopt their sales policies using currencies in which they purchase the products may encounter foreign exchange losses if rates increase.
- d- The distribution agreements made with producers are not exclusive: There is no mutual exclusivity in distributorship agreements made with producer companies. In distributorship agreements according to market

YEMİNLİ MALİMUŞAVİRLİK VE BAĞIMSIZ DENETIN HİZM. A.Ş.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

conditions producers can assign other distributorships, whereas in the meantime distributors can also sign distributorship agreements with other producers. Based on the facts that the Company is active in the sector for many years and maintains a high level of know how, the Company management considers the risk of agreement cancellation is extremely low.

e- Amendments made in import regimes: The amendments made by governments in some periods regarding import regimes may effect import both positively and negatively.

The adresses of the Company's main office and branches are as follows:

Main Office: Ayazağa Mahallesi Cendere Yolu No:9/3 34396 Şişli/İSTANBUL. The Company also has branches in Ankara and İzmir.

Branch AdressesSube Adresleri

Ankara Branch: Çetin Emeç Bulvarı Öveçler 4.Cadde No:4/9 Dikmen/ANKARA

İzmir Branch: 1370 Sokak No: 26 35320 Çankaya/İZMİR

The average number of employees of the Company as of period end is 29.(31.12.2011:26). All of the employees are assigned with administrative duties.

2 PRINCIPLES RELATED TO THE PRESENTATION OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

2.01 Basic Principles For The Presentation

The Group maintains its books of accounts and statutory financial statement in accordance with Turkish Commercial Code and accounting principles determined in tax legislations. Accompanying financial statements include adjustments and classifications made on legal books in line with the generally accepted accounting principles issued by Capital Markets Boards (CMB).

The CMB published a comprehensive set of accounting principles in accordance with the communiqué Serial: XI, No:29 on "Communiqué on Financial Reporting at Capital Markets". This communiqué has become valid for the first interim financial period subsequent to January 01, 2008, states that, the financial statements will be prepared in accordance with the International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as conceded by the European Union ("EU"). IFRS will be applied until the time differences between the IFRS and Turkish Accounting/Financial Reporting Standards ("TFRS") are declared by the Turkish Accounting Standards Board. Thus TFRS, which are in compliant with the applied standards, will be adopted.

The accompanying financial statements and notes have been prepared in accordance with IFRS as declared in the communiqué Serial: XI, No: 29, with the required formats announced by the CMB on April 14, 2008 and January 09, 2009.

The accompanying financial statements were approved and signed by its Board of Directors for the period as of date 06.03.2013.

Reporting Foreign Currency Transactions In The Functional Currency

The Company has determined functional currency as United States Dolar due to the purchasing and sales are significantly on USD basis in accordance with International Accounting Standarts ("IAS") nr.21 "Effect Of Changes In Exchange Rates Of Foreign Currencies".

Hereunder outline on USD translations of foreign currency transactions is specified below.

- A foreign currency transaction shall be recorded, on initial recognition in the functional currency, by applying to the foreign currency amount the spot exchange rate between the functional currency and the foreign currency at the date of the transaction.

At the end of each reporting period:

- Foreign currency monetary items shall be translated using the closing rate;
- Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency shall be translated using the exchange rate at the date of the transaction; and
- Non-monetary items that are measured at fair value in a foreign currency shall be translated using the exchange rates at the date when the fair value was measured

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Using A Presentation Currency Other Than The Functional Currency

These financial statements and footnotes prepared for presenting to Capital Market Board has been presented as Turkish Lira. Outline on the purpose of translation of financial statements prepared in USD to Turkish Lira is specified below.

- Assets and liabilities for each statement of financial position presented (ie including comparatives) shall be translated at the closing rate at the date of Turkish Lira. The capital and capital reserves from shareholders' equity accunts are brought with their historic nominal values, translation adjustments for these are shown in foreign currency translation diffences account in shareholders' equity.
- The income statement belonging to the period ended in December 31, 2012 is presented by using annual average exchange rate of foreign currency in conversion which is 1 USD = 1,7942 TL.
- All resulting exchange differences arising out of this, shall be recognised in other comprehensive income or as a separate component of equity.

The closing rates of USD as of December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011 are shown below.

 Date
 Exchange Rate of USD

 December 31, 2012
 1,7826

 December 31, 2011
 1,8889

2.02 Dealing with the Inflation Effects in Hyper-Inflationary Periods

According to the decision, dated March 17, 2005 with No:11/367, made by the Capital Market Board, the inflation accounting has been no longer effective as of 2005 and the accompanying consolidated financial statements has not been adjusted since January 1,2005. Nonmonetary values, which are in the accompanying consolidated financial statements, exist with valued as of December 31, 2004 in accordance with International Accounting Standards No. 29 "Financial Reporting on Hyper-Inflationist Economies".

2.03 Changes in Accounting Policies

The changes to the current accounting policies can be performed if it is necessary or the changes will provide more appropriate and reliable presentation of the transactions and events related to the financial position, performance and the cash flow of the Group that affect the financial statements of the Group. If the changes in accounting policies affects the prior periods, policy is applied to the prior period financial statements as if it is applied before. There were not any changes in accounting policies in the current period.

2.04 Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors

Accounting estimates are made based on reliable information and using appropriate estimation methods. However, if new or additional information becomes available or the circumstances, which the initial estimates based on, change, then the estimates are reviewed and revised, if necessary. If the change in the accounting estimates is only related to a sole period, then only that period's financial statements are adjusted. On the other hand, if the amendments are related to the current as well as the forthcoming periods, then both current and forthcoming periods' financial statements are adjusted.

In instances where the accounting estimates affect both current and forthcoming periods, then description and monetary value of the estimate is disclosed in the notes to the financial statements. However; if the affect of the accounting estimate to the financial statement is not determinable, then it is not disclosed in the notes to the financial statements. The Company management uses accounting estimates related to issues such as determination of useful lives of tangible and intangible assets, actuarial assumptions used in termination indemnity calculation, provisions for pending law suits and proceedings in favor of and/or against the Company and provisions for decrease invalue of inventories. The explanations relating to estimates of the Company management are explained in the following paragraphs. There were no changes in the accounting estimates used as of period ends.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

IAS 21 The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates Standart defines that functional currency is the currency of the primary economic environment in which the entity operates. The primary economic environment in which an entity operates is normally the one in which it primarily generates and expends cash. An entity considers the following factors in determining its functional currency: the currency that mainly influences sales prices for goods and services (this will often be the currency in which sales prices for its goods and services are denominated and settled); and of the country whose competitive forces and regulations mainly determine the sales prices of its goods and services and the currency that mainly influences labour, material and other costs of providing goods or services (this will often be the currency in which such costs are denominated and settled). The company management reviews accounting estimations about functional currency and accounting policies in every period. In this context in the evaliation on the date of 31.03.2012, it has been decided to change the functional currency as USD as from January 1, 2012 considering the last year realisation and forward-looking expectations. The effects of accounting policy changes result of forward-looking expactations applied on a going forward according to IAS 21 Paragraph 35-37. In other words every items of the company has been converted to new functional currency using the foreign currency exchange on the date of 31.12.2011 which is the conversion date and the amounts formed after the conversion has been considered as historical cost for non-monetary items.

Important Accounting Evaluations, Estimations and Assumptions

During preparation of financial statements Company management makes assumptions and estimates effecting the amounts of reported assets and liabilities, which effect contingent liabilities and commitments as of balance sheet date and income and expense items as of reporting period. Actual results may differ from the estimations made. Estimates are reviewed regularly and when it is required necessary adjustments are reflected to the financial statements in the period they are realized.

Assumptions made taking the basic reasons of interpretions, which can effect the amounts presented in the financial statements significantly and estimates which exist as of balance sheet date or are expected to occur in the future, into consideration, are explained in the following paragraphs:

- Actuarial assumptions relating to Termination Indemnity Liabilities (Discount rates, expected salary increases and resignment rates of employees). (Note:24)
- The Company calculates depreciation according to straight line method according to the useful lives of fixed assets. The expected useful lives residual values and depreciation method is reviewed annually for any changes in estimates and proactively adjusted in case of any changes. There were not any changes in estimates related with depreciation calculations. (Note: 18-19)
- The Company makes provision for receivable when there conditions indicate that collectability of these receivables are dubious whether there are not any legal processes initiated related to these receivables or not. The Company receives guarantees for receivables from companies which are considered to carry collection risks. (Note:10)
- The inventories are reflected to the financial statements with the lesser of cost or net realizable value. The effect of technological developments on the inventories of the company are taken into consideration during the calculation of impairment. (Note:13)
- The Company receives commissions from producer Companys according to sales or procurement volumes using predetermined commission rates. The commission incomes are recorded according to accrual basis.

2.05 Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

The significant accounting policies used in the preparation of the financial statements are as follows:

2.05.01 Revenue Recognition

The Company recognizes income in fair value according to the accrual basis, when the Company reasonably determines the income and economic benefit is probable..



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Revenue from the sale of goods is recognized when all the following conditions are gratified:

- The significant risks and the ownership of the goods are transferred to the buyer;
- The Group refrains the managerial control over the goods and the effective control over the goods sold;
- The revenue can be measured reasonably;
- It is probable that the the economic benefits related to transaction will flow to the entity;
- The costs incurred or will be incurred in conjuction with the transaction can be measured reliably.

Interest income is accrued in the related period after discounting the cash inflows which will be received from the principal amount in the expected term using the efficient interest rate which discounts the mentioned cash inflows to recorded values.

When there is a singnificant amount of financing in sales, the fair value is determined by discounting the future cash flows using the embedded interest rate. The difference is reflected to the financial statements according to accrual basis.

Despec sales consists mainly of IT byproducts of HP (especially printer toners and cartridges). Other products distributed by the Company are products of Epson, Imation, OKI, Sony, Canon, Xerox, Panasonic, IBM, Trust and Targus. 90 % - 95 % of inventory purchases are provided from the first ten major suppliers. Purchases from HP covers approximely 50 % - 60 % of total inventory purchases

A major part of procurements of the Company are made directly from producers. The fluctiations in prices which may occur according to market conditions are covered by producer companies to provide price competitiveness. Other than this, losses related to defect products are paid to the Company by producers. Moreover, related to massive procurement of Public Sector or Private Sector companies, special prices are provided by the producers and the best pricing conditions are offered to companies operating in these sectors. In line with the dynamic and changing structure of IT Sector, the Company is supported directly and continously by producers regarding new products and technologies.

The Company markets and sells the products imported from producers companies, which the Company has signed distributorship agreements. All of the sales are made via retailer channel, which consists of approximately 3.000 retailers, and there are no sales made directly to end users by the Company. Almost 50-55 % of the sales are made through ten major retailers.

When the products in inventories are sold with prices lower than acquisition costs in line with the demand of producers according to their marketing strategies, there are payments made with the explanation of inventory protection. These payments are deducted from the cost of inventories. On the other hand sales commissions obtained in line with the sales volumes are added to sales.

2.05.02 Inventory Valuation

Inventories are stated either at the lower of acquisition cost or net realizable value. The Company's inventories consist of cartridge, toner, tape and paper. The inventory costing method used by the Group is "First In First Out (FIFO)". Net realizable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business less the estimated costs of completion and the estimated costs necessary to make the sale.

When the products in inventories are sold with prices lower than acquisition costs in line with the demand of producers according to their marketing strategies, there are payments made under the explanation of inventory protection. These payments are deducted from the cost of inventories. On the other hand sales commissions obtained in line with the sales volumes are recorded as sales. The Company also calculates net realizable values of commercial goods and reflects provision for decrease in value when there are indications of value decrease.(Note:13)



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

2.5.03 Tangible Fixed Assets

For Assets acquired in and after 2005, the tangible assets are reflected to the financial statements by deducting their accumulated depreciation from their cost. For assets that were acquired before January 01, 2005, the tangible fixed assets is presented on the financial statements based on their cost value, which is adjusted according to the inflationary effects as of December 31, 2004. Depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method based on their useful lives. The following rates, determined in accordance with the useful lives of the fixed assets, are used in calculation of depreciation.

Useful Life (Year)

- Furnitures and Fixtures	5-10
- Motor Vehicles	5-10
- Leasehold Improvements	5-10

If the carrying amount of a tangible asset is more than the expected recoverable amount, the net book value is decreased to recoverable amount by making provision.

The profit and loss arisen from fixed asset sales are determined by comparing the net book value with the sales price and the difference is recorded as operating profit or loss.

2.05.04 Intangible Assets

Intangible assets acquired before January 01, 2005 are carried at acquisition costs adjusted for inflation; whereas those purchased in and purchased after 2005 are carried forward at their acquisition cost less accumulated amortization.

Intangible fixed assets comprise of information systems and software rights expenses. Amortization is calculated using the straight-line method between 5 and 10 years period.

2.05.05 Leasings

The Company does not have any financial leasing transaction. The Company is lessee of various operational leases. In operational leases the lessor retains the significant risks and benefits related to the leased asset. Expenses incurred relating to these leases are recored as expense in the income statement according to straight line method. The most important operational leasing of the Company is the rent of main office building and warehouse from the related Company, (Teklos A.Ş.). Leasing term is annual and rents are paid on a monthly basis according to the invoices of Teklos A.Ş. The purchases from related parties are disclosed in Note: 37.

2.05.06 Impairment of Assets

Assets that have an indefinite useful life, such as goodwill, are not subject to amortization but they are annually tested for impairment. Assets that are subject to amortization are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. An impairment loss is recognized for the amount by which the asset's carrying amount exceeds its recoverable amount. The recoverable amount is the higher of an asset's fair value less costs to sell and value in use. For the purposes of assessing impairment, assets are grouped at the lowest levels for which there are seperately identifiable cash flows. Non-financial assets that suffered impairment are reviewed for possible reversal of impairment at each reporting date.

2.05.07 Borrowings Costs

The borrowing costs are recognized as expense when they are incurred. Borrowing costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of a qualifying asset shall be capitalized as part of the cost of that asset. The capitalization of borrowing costs as part of the cost of a qualifying asset shall commence, when expenditures and borrowing costs for the asset are incurred, continues until that asset becomes available for sale. Expenditures on a qualifying asset include only those expenditures that have resulted in payments of cash, transfers of other assets or the assumption of interest-bearing liabilities. There are no capitalized borrowing costs in current period related to qualifying assets.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

2.05.08 Financial Instruments

(i) Financial Assets

Investments are recognized and derecognized on trade date where the purchase of sales of an investment is under a contract, whose terms require delivery of the investment within the timeframe established by the market concerned and are initially measured at fair value, net of transaction costs except for those financial assets aclassified as fair value through profit or loss which are initially measured at fair value. Other financial assets are classified as "financial assets, whose fair value differences are reflected to the profit or loss", "financial assets held to the maturity", "financial assets available for-sale" and "loans and receivables.

Prevailing Interest Method

Prevailing interest method is the valuation of financial asset with their amortized cost and allocation of interest income to the relevant period. Prevailing interest rate is that discounts the estimated cash flow for the expected life of financial instrument or where appropriate a shorter period. Income related to financial assets, except the "financial assets, whose fair value differences are reflected to the profit or loss", is calculated by using the prevailing interest rate.

a) Financial Assets Whose Fair Value Differences Are Reflected to the Profit or Loss

"Financial assets whose fair value differences are reflected to the profit or loss", are the financial assets that are held for trading purposes. If a financial asset is acquired for trading purposes, it is classified in this category. Also, derivative instruments, which are not exempt from financial risk, are also classified as "Financial assets whose fair value differences are reflected to the profit or loss". These financial assets are classified as current assets.

b) Financial Assets Which Will Be Held to the Maturity

Debt instruments, which the Group has the intention and capability to hold to maturity, and/or have fixed or determinable payment arrangement are classified as "Investments Held to the Maturity". Financial asset that will be held to the maturity, are recorded after deducting the impairment from the cost basis, which has been amortized with prevailing interest method. All relevant income is calculated using the prevailing interest method.

c) Financial Assets Available-For-Sale

Financial assets, which are "Available-for-Sale" are either (a) financial assets, which will not be held to maturity or (b) financial assets, which are not held for trading purposes. Financial assets Available-for-Sale are recorded with their fair value if their fair value can be determined reliably. Marketable securities are shown at their cost basis unless their fair value can be reliably measured or have an active trading market. Profit or loss pertaining to the financial assets Available-for-Sale is not recorded on the income statement. The fluctuation in the fair value of these assets are shown in the statement of shareholders' equity. Where the investment is disposed of or is determined to be impaired, the cumulative gain or loss previously recognized is includeded in profit or loss for the period. Provisions recorded in the income statement pertaining to the impairment of financial asset Available-for-Sale can not be reversed from the income statement in future periods. Except equity instruments classified as available-for-sale, if impairment loss decreases in next period and if therein decreasing can be related to an event occurred after the accounting of impairment loss, impairment loss accounted before, can be cancelled in income statement. The Company classified all of the existing financial assets as Available for Sale Financial Assets. (Note:7)

d) Loans and Receivables

Trade receivables, other receivables, and loans are initially recognized at their fair value. Subsequently, receivables and loans are measured at amortized cost using the effective interest method. In the case of interest on loans and receivables negligible, registered value of loan and receivables is accepted as fair value.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Impairment of financial assets

Financial assets, other than those at fair value through profit or loss, are assessed for indication of impairment at each balance sheet date. Financial assets are impaired, where there is objective evidence that, as a result of one or more events that occurred after the initial recognition of the financial asset, the estimated future cash flows of the investment have been impacted. For financial assets carried at amortized cost, the amount of the impairment is the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the present value of estimated future cash flows, discounted at the original effective interest rate. The carrying amount of the financial asset is reduced with the impairment loss directly for all financial assets with the exception of trade receivables, where the carrying amount is reduced through the use of an allowance account. When a trade receivable is uncollectible, it is written off against the allowance account. Subsequent recoveries of amounts previously written off are reversed against the allowance account. Changes in the carrying amount of the allowance account are recognized in profit or loss.

With the exception of available for sale equity instruments, if, in a subsequent period, the amount of the impairment loss decreases and the decrease can be related objectively to an event occurring after the impairment was recognized, the previously recognized impairment loss is reversed through profit or loss to the extent that the carrying amount of the investment at the date the impairment is reversed does not exceed what the amortized cost would have been had the impairment not been recognized.

With respect to available-for-sale equity securities, any increase in fair value subsequent to an impairment loss is recognized directly in equity.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents are cash, demand deposit and other short-term highly liquid investments, which their maturities are three months or less from the date as of acquisition, that are readily convertible to a known amount of cash and are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value.

(ii) Financial Liabilities

Financial liabilities and equity instruments are classified based on arrangements according to the agreement, and definition of financial liability and equity instrument. Agreement which embodies right of assets after deducting all the liabilities, is a financial instrument based on equity. Accounting policies for the financial liabilities and the financial instruments based on equity are determined below.

Financial liabilities are classified as financial liabilities whose fair value differences are reflected to the profit /(loss) or other financial liabilities.

a) Financial Liabilities Whose Fair Value Differences Are Reflected to the Profit /(Loss)

"Financial liabilities whose fair value differences are reflected to the profit /loss" are recorded at fair value and are re-evaluated at the end of each balance sheet date. Changes in fair value are recognized in the income statement. Recognized net earnings and/or losses in the income statement also include interest payments made for this financial liability.

b) Other Financial Liabilities

None.

2.05.09 Effects of Currency Fluctuations

All transactions, denominated in foreign currencies, are converted into TL by the exchange rate ruling at the transaction date. All foreign currency denominated monetary assets and liabilities stated at the balance sheet are converted into TL by the exchange rate ruling at the balance sheet date.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

2.05.10 Earnings per Share

Earnings per share in the income statement is calculated by dividing net income by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the period. In Turkey, companies are allowed to increase their share capital by distributing "bonus shares" from retained earnings. These bonus shares are deemed as issued shares while calculating the net earnings per share.

Accordingly, the retrospective effect for those share distributions is taken into consideration in determining the weighted-average number of shares outstanding used in this calculation.

2.05.11 Events after the Balance Sheet Date

Events after the Balance Sheet Date cover all events that occur between the balance sheet date and the publication date of the financial statements. If there is a substantial evidence that the subsequent events existed or arose after the balance sheet date, these evenst are disclosed and explained in the notes to the financial statements. (Note: 40)

The Company adjusts its financial statements if the above-explained subsequent events require any adjustments.

2.05.12 Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Assets

A provision is recognized when an entity has a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event; it is probable that an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits will be required to settle the obligation; and reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation.

Contingent liabilities and assets are not reflected to financial statements but disclosed in the notes to the financial statements. The entity recognizes a provision for the part of the obligation, for which an outflow of resources embodying economic benefits is probable, except in the extremely rare circumstances where no reliable estimate can be made.

2.05.13. Related Parties

IAS 24 "Related Parties" defines related parties as the parties which can control the counterparty directly or indirectly through share ownership, rights based on agreement, family relation and etc. or which can effect the decisions of the counterparty significantly. Shareholders and Company management are also considered as related parties. Transactions held with related parties comprise of transfer of resources and liabilities between related parties with or without value.

In the acccompanying financial statements shareholders, companies which are indirectly in capital relation with the Company, board of directors members, senior managers and other administrative senior personnel are considered as related parties. Including any manager of the Company (administrative or other), administrative senior personnel are the personnel who have direct or indirect authority and responsibility for activity planning, management and control. Transactions with related parties are disclosed in **Note: 37**.

2.05.14 Taxation and Deferred Tax

Income tax expense represents the sum of the tax currently payable and deferred tax.

Current tax

The tax currently payable is based on taxable profit for the year. Taxable profit differs from profit as reported in the income statement because it excludes items of income or expense that are taxable or deductible in other years and it further excludes items that are never taxable or deductible. The Company's liability for current tax is calculated using tax rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the balance sheet date.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Deferred tax

Deferred tax is recognized on differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the financial statements and the corresponding tax bases which is used in the computation of taxable profit, and is accounted for using the balance sheet liability method. Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognized for all taxable temporary differences and deferred tax assets are recognized for all deductible temporary differences to the extent that it is probable that taxable profits will be available against whichthose deductible temporary differences can be utilized. Such assets and liabilities are not recognized if the temporary difference arises from goodwill or from the initial recognition (other than in a business combination) of other assets and liabilities in a transaction that affects neither the taxable profit nor the accounting profit.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognized for taxable temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries and associates, and interests in joint ventures, except where the Group is able to control the reversal of the temporary difference and it is probable that the temporary difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future. Deferred tax assets arising from deductible temporary differences associated with such investments and interests are only recognized to the extent that it is probable that there will be sufficient taxable profits against which to utilize the benefits of the temporary differences and they are expected to reverse in the foreseeable future.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at each balance sheet date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available to allow all or part of the asset to be recovered.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply in the period in which the liability is settled or the asset realized, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the balance sheet date. The measurement of deferred tax liabilities and assets reflects the tax consequences that would follow from the manner in which the Group expects, at the reporting date, to recover or settle the carrying amount of its assets and liabilities.

Current and deferred tax for the period

Current and deferred tax are recognized as an expense or income to the income statement, except when they relate to items credited or debited directly to equity, in which case the tax is also recognized directly in the equity, or where they arise from the initial accounting for a business combination. In the case of a business combination, the tax effect is taken into account in calculating goodwill or determining the excess of the acquirer's interest in the net fair value of the acquirer's identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities over cost.

Taxes stated in financial statements contain changes in current and deferred taxes for the period. Company calculates current period tax and deferred tax over the period results.

Offsetting Tax Income and Liablities

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset when there is a legally enforceable right to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities and when they relate to income taxes levied by the same taxation authority and the Group intends to settle its current tax assets and liabilities on a net basis.

Corporate tax amounts are offset with prepaid corporate tax as they are related. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are also offset.

2.05.15 Retirement Pay

According to Turkish Labor Law, employee termination benefit is reflected in the financial statements, when the termination indemnities are deserved. Such payments are considered as being part of defined retirement benefit plan as per IAS No.19 "Employee Benefits".

The retirement benefit obligation recognized in the financial statements represents the present value of the defined benefit obligation as adjusted for unrecognized gains and losses. Interest cost included in retirement pay is presented in retirement pay expense in the income statement.

YEMINLI MALIMÜ AVIRLIK VE BAĞIMSIZ DENETIN HİZM. A.S.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

2.05.16 Cash flow statement

Cash and cash equivalents are stated at their fair values in the balance sheet. The cash and cash equivalents comprises cash in hand, bank deposits and highly liquid investments.

On cash flow statement, the Company classifies period's cash flows as operating, investment and financing activities. Cash inflow provided from operating activities denotes cash inflow provided from main activities of the Company.

Cash flow concerned with investment activities shows cash used and provided from investment activities (asset investments and financial investments).

Cash flow concerned with investment activities represents sources used from financial activities and pay-back of these funds.

2.06 Comparative Information And Adjustment of The Previous Period Financial Statements

The comparative financial statements have been presented to enable to perform the financial position and the performance trend analysis. All necessary adjustments are made in previous financial statements to present consistent and comparative financial statements, if required.

2.07 Offsetting

The financial assets and liabilities in the financial statements are offset and the net amount reported in the balance sheet, where there is a legally enforceable right to offset the recognized amounts, and there is an intention to settle on a net basis or realize the asset and settle the liability simultaneously.

2.08 Investment Properties

Investment property, which is held to earn rentals and/or for capital appreciation is carried at their cost less the accumulated depreciation and any impairment losses. The investment properties of the Company consist of lands. (Note: 17)

2.09 New and Revised International Financial Reporting Standards

The accounting policies adopted in preparing the financial statements for the accounting period ending on December 31, 2012 were applied in consistency with the standards used in the previous year other than the new and amended standards and IFRIC interpretations thereof summarized below, which will be effective as of January 01, 2012.

New standards, amendments and interpretations in IFRSs that have effect on amounts stated in financial statements are as follows:

- There are not any new or revised standards which have an effect on presentation and disclosures of the Company.
- There are not any new or revised standards which have an effect on financial performance and/or financial position of the Company.

New standards, amendments and interpretations thereof to be effective as of January 01, 2012 are as follows:

- IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures Financial Assets Transfer (Amendment)
- IAS 12 Income Taxes-Recovery of Underlying Assets (Amendment)



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Standards that have been published but have not come into force yet and that have not been subjected to earlier application

The new standards and amendments which have been published as of the date of authorization of the financial statements but have not been come into force yet in the current reporting period and which were not subjected to earlier application by the Company are provided below. Unless specified otherwise, the Company shall, upon the effective date of the new standards and interpretations, make the required changes which will affect the financial statements and the notes thereto.

- IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements (Amendment)— Presentation of Other Comprehensive Income Items
- IAS 1 Amendment to IAS 1, 'Presentation of Financial Statements' (Amendment) Clarification of the disclosure requirements for comparative information
- IAS 19 Employee Benefits (Amendment)
- IAS 27 Separate Financial Statements (Amendment)
- IAS 28 Investments in Associates and Joint Ventures (Amendment)
- IAS 32 Financial Instruments: Presentation Offsetting of Financial Assets and Liabilities (Amendment)
- IFRS 1 Implementation of the IFRS for the first time (Amendment)
- IFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosures -- Offsetting of Financial Assets and Liabilities (Amendment)
- IFRS 9 and IFRS 7 IFRS 9 and Mandatory Effectuation Date of Transition Disclosures (Amendments)
- IFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements
- IFRS 11 Joint Arrangements
- IFRS 12 Disclosures of Interests in Other Entities
- IFRS 13 Fair Value Measurements
- IFRIC 20 Stripping Costs in the Production Phase of a Surface Mine

Improvements in IFRS

IASB published annual 2009 – 2011 period IFRS improvements including amendments in current standards.

- IAS 1 Presentation of Financial Statements
- IAS 16 Property, Plant and Equipment
- IAS 32 Financial Instruments: Presentation
- IAS 34 Interim Financial Reporting

2.10. Financial Risk Management

Collection Risk

The collection risk of the Company may arise from trade receivables in general. Trade receivables are evaluated according to the past experiences of Company management considering the market conditions and aging analyses made and required provisions for doubtful receivables are reflected to the financial statements appropriately. The provisions for doubtful receivables are reflected to the financial statements which are evaluated as of reporting date. (Note 38)

Foreign Currency Risk

Foreign currency risk arises as a result of the changes in foreign exchange rates which effect any financial instrument in foreign currency. The Company's transactions in foreign currencies which arise as a result of operational, investment and financing activities are explained in (Note: 38)

Liquidity Risk

Liquidity risk is defined as the risk encountered by obtaining funds to fulfill the commitments of a Company relating to financial instruments. The Company manages liquidity risk by balancing the maturity allocation of assets and liabilities. (Note 38)

YEMINLİ MAYI MÜŞAVİRLİK VE BAĞIMSIZ DENEPIM HİZM. A.Ş.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

3 BUSINESS COMBINATIONS

None.

4 BUSINESS ASSOCIATIONS

None.

5 REPORTING FINANCIAL INFORMATION BY SEGMENTS

The Company operates solely in informations technologies sector and Company management considers that segment reporting is not required.

6 CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

Cash and Cash Equivalents for the periods ended are as follows:

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Cash	23.611	20.182
Banks	4.281.609	8.415.161
-Time Deposit (reverse repo)	-	5.411.805
Credit Card Slips	473.451	198.554
Total	4.778.671	14.045.702

As of December 31,2011, the terms of reverse repo transactions vary between 1-3 days. The interet income accrual related to these reverse repos is TL 107. Company's Cash and Cash equivalents amount presented in Cash Flow Statement is without income interest accrual.

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Cash and Cash equivalents	4.778.671	14.045.702
Interest Income Accruals (-)	-	(107)
Total	4.778.671	14.045.595

Company does not have any term or blocked account. Generally the payments received by credit cards are collected from bank in the following days after the sales. Gain/Loss in exhange differences are reported in Financial Gain/Loss account in Financial Statements.

7 FINANCIAL INVESTMENTS

The Company has no Short – Term financial investments. Long-Term Financial Asset and Investments for the years ended are as follows:

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Stock (İndeks)	19.181	1.160.283
Long Term Securities	9.437	10.000
Total	28.618	1.170.283

The Indeks Bilgisayar Sistemleri Mühendislik Sanayi ve Ticaret A.Ş. shares, which are owned by the Company, are reflected to the financial statements according to their market values. The differences arising as a result of the evaluation are presented under equity in the financial statements as explained in the following table:

	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Cost Value	3.743	447.539
Evaluated Value	19.181	1.160.283
Equity	15.438	712.744
Deferred Tax	(3.088)	(142.548)
Equity (Net)	12.350	570.196



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

1.000 shares of İnterpromedya Yayıncılık Etkinlik Yönetim ve Pazarlama A.Ş. was purchased for **TL 10.000**. The sharecapital of İnterpromedya A.Ş. is **TL 500.000 TL** and the Company has a share percentage of 0,2 %.

The movement of the Company's Long-Term Financial Asset and Investments are as below.

	÷	Long Term	TD ()
	Indeks Bilgisayar	Securities	Total
01.01.2012 Opening	1.160.283	10.000	1.170.283
Financial Asset Sales	(1.150.000)	-	(1.150.000)
Foreign Currency Translation Differences	(222)	(563)	(785)
Increase In Value	9.120	-	9.120
31.12.2012 Balance	19.181	9.437	28.618

	İndeks Bilgisayar	Bağlı Menkul Kıymetler	Toplam
01.01.2011 Opening	1.357.027	10.000	1.367.027
Increase In Value	(196.744)	-	(196.744)
31.12.2011 Balance	1.160.283	10.000	1.170.283

The Company have sold the 500 000 number of shares which belong to İndex Bilgisayar A.Ş. during the year. As of December 31, 2011 these shares were 504.471. As a result of this transaction the Company has had profit of TL 1.269.817.

8 FINANCIAL LIABILITIES

Short term financial statements are reflected to the financial statements with their discounted value, which is calculated according to efficient interest method.

Short-Term financial liabilities for the years ended are as follows:

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Bank Loans	•	3.902.822
Total	- -	3.902.822

The Company has no Long – Term Liabilities as of period ends.

The details of the Bank Loans are as follows:

31.12.2012

None.

31.12.2011

Туре	Foreign Currency Amount	Amount in TL	Annual Interest Rate (%)
Short Term Loans			
USD Loans (Short Term)	2.066.188	3.902.822	4,10
Total Loans	2.066.188	3.902.822	

The maturities of financial debt is as follows

Loans	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
0-3 months	-	3.902.822
3-12 months	-	-
13-36 months	-	-
37-60 months	-	-
Total	-	3.902.822



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

9 OTHER FINANCIAL LIABILITIES

Company's other financial liabilities are as follows,

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Derivative Financial Liabilities	25.009	15.105
Total	25.009	15,105

The company has a foreign exchange purchase agreement in the amount of USD 2.659.270 as of December 31,2012. The term of the agreements vary between 0-3 months. The fair value of these agreements is TL 4.765.424 as of December 31,2012. TL 11.543 of the valuation difference, is recorded as expense and TL 13.466 is accounted under 'Hedging Fund' under equity. Deferred tax related to valuation in the amount of TL 2.693 is deducted from the Hedging Fund.

The company has a foreign exchange purchase agreement in the amount of USD 1.838.750 as of December 31,2011. The term of the agreements vary between 0-3 months. The fair value of these agreements is TL 3.488.320 as of December 31,2011. The valuation difference , which is TL (15.105) is accounted under 'Hedging Fund' under equity. Deferred tax related to valuation in the amount of TL 3.021 is deducted from the Hedging Fund.

10 TRADE RECEIVABLES AND PAYABLES

The details of the Short-Term Trade Receivables are as follows:

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Trade Receivables	20.177.794	18.802.255
- Trade Receivables from Related Parties	2.312.255	4.648.243
(Note: 37)		
- Other	17.865.539	14.154.012
Notes Receivable	5.704.752	6.976.202
Discount on Notes Receivable (-)	(135.230)	(161.325)
Doubtful Receivables	1.478.941	1.583.963
Provision for Doubtful Receivables (-)	(1.478.941)	(1.583.963)
Total	25.747.316	25.617.132

The company has no Long-term Trade Receivables.

1.276.690 TL of the total trade receivables in the amount of 25.747.316 TL, and 1.340.092 TL of the total receivables in the amount of 25.617.132 TL are under guarantee as of December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011 respectively. The detailed information relating to quality and level of trade receivables are disclosed in Note: 38.

The movement of Doubtful Receivables is as follows:

	01 January 2012	01 January 2011	
	31 December 2012	31 December 2011	
Opening Balance	1.583.963	1.220.396	
Receivables Recovered in the period (-)	(105.022)	(39.524)	
The Period Ended	-	403.091	
Period-end Balance	1.478.941	1.583.963	

Maturity analysis of trade receivable overdue that is not assessed for impairment is as follows:

	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Up to 3 Months	64.379	84.840
Between 3- 12 Months	-	-
Between 1-5 Years	-	
Total	64.379	84,840

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Details of Short – Term Trade payables for the year ended are as follows:

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Suppliers	11.182.708	12.128.501
Other Suppliers	11.149.859	12.089.062
Due to Related Suppliers (Note: 37)	32.849	39.439
Notes Payable	2.757.939	-
Rediscount on Payable	(43.106)	(45.345)
Total	13.897.541	12.083.156

There are not any long-term trade payables for the years ended December 31, 2012.

The average term of collection of trade receivables varies between 40-77 days. The average term of payments varies between 30-35 days. Compound interest rate of domestic government bonds is used as prevailing interest rate for rediscount of trade receivables and payables in TL. Also Libor and Eurobound are used for trade receivables and payables in USD and EURO.

11 OTHER RECEIVABLES AND PAYABLES

Short-term other receivables for the years ended are as follows:

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Due From Personnel	11	3.496
Non-commercial Receivables From		
Related Parties (Note:37)	13.709.550	2.081.628
Deposits and Guarantees Given	3.112	-
Total	13.712.673	2.085.124

The company has no other Long-term Receivables.

The quality and level of risks in other receivables are explained in Note: 38.

Short-term other payables for the years ended are as follows:

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Taxes, and Duties Payable	61.991	47.388
Social Security Premiums	33.071	28.648
Advances Received	210.811	115.699
Non-commercial Receivables From Related Parties	1.384.358	-
(Note:37)		
Total	1.690.231	191.735

12 RECEVIABLES AND PAYABLES FROM / TO FINANCE SECTOR OPERATIONS

None.

13 INVENTORIES

Inventories for the periods ended are as follows:

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Commercial Goods	10.249.072	11.141.330
Goods in Transportation	2.864.169	3.660.025
Decrease in Value of Inventory (-)	(117.236)	(130.704)
Total	12.996.005	14.670.651

As of December 31,2012 TL 1.308.614 (December 31,2011 563.476 TL) is reflected to financial statements with their net realizable values. The remaining inventories are presented at cost.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Inventories whose invoices are received at an earlier date than their physical entry in the warehouses are classified under the account "Goods in Transit"

The Movements in Provision for Decrease in Value of Inventories

	01 January 2012	01 January 20 11
	31 December 2012	31 December 2011
Opening Balance	130.704	182.610
Cancellation of Provision Due to Increase		
in Net Realizable Value Net(+)	(13.468)	(51.906)
Provision for the Period(-)	-	-
Period-End Balance	117,236	130.704

The inventories are presented with the lesser of cost and net realizable value in the financial statements.

There are not any inventories given as a gurantee for payables. The information related to the insurance coverage on assets are disclosed in Note: 22.

TL 116.149.700 and TL 136.560.649 are the costs of goods sold as of 31.12.2012 and 31.12.2011 respectively.

14 BIOLOGICAL ASSETS

None.

15 CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS IN PROGRESS

None.

16 INVESTMENTS EVALUATED BY EQUITY METHOD

None.

17 INVESTMENT PROPERTIES

The Company's investment properties are as follows:

Account Name	01.01.2012	Purchases	Disposals	Foreign Currency Translation Differences	31.12.2012
Lands	17.939	_	-	(1.010)	16.929
Toplam	17.939		_	(1.010)	16.929

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Lands	16.929	17.939
Total	16.929	17.939

The investment property of the Company consists of the land located in Mersin The Company adopted cost method for evaluation of investment properties. There are not any liens on investment properties. The Company does not receive any rent income from this property. According to the inspection made by the Company management in the area in which the land is located, the current value is estimated to be between TL 20.000 – TL 25.000



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

18 TANGIBLE FIXED ASSETS

Tangible assets for the periods ended are as follows:

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Cost	595.242	502.200
Accumulated Depreciation	(300.393)	(274.782)
Total	294.849	227.418

31.12.2012

Cost

Account Name	01.01.2012	Purchases	Disposals	Foreign Currency Translation Differences	31.12.2012
Motor Vehicles	123.231	122.359	(46.592)	(6.934)	192.064
Furniture & Fixtures	224.080	11.404	_	(12.609)	222.875
Leasehold Improvements	154.889	34.130	_	(8.716)	180.303
Total	502.200	167.893	(46.592)	(28.259)	595.242

Accumulated Depreciation

Account Name	01.01.2011	Period Depreciation	Disposals	Foreign Currency Translation Differences	31.12.2011
Motor Vehicles	63.274	26.200	(34.167)	(3.730)	51.577
Furniture & Fixtures	151.764	20.328	-	(8.672)	163.420
Leasehold Improvements	59.744	29.204	-	(3.552)	85.396
Total	274.782	75.732	(34.167)	(15.954)	300.393

Net Book Value	227.418	294.849
~		

31.12.2011

Cost

Account Name	01.01.2011	Purchases	Disposals	Transfer	31.12.2011
Motor Vehicles	123.231	-	-	-	123.231
Furniture & Fixtures	208.873	15.207	-	-	224.080
Leasehold Improvements	154.889	-	-	-	154.889
Total	486.993	15.207	-		502.200

Accumulated Depreciation

Account Name	01.01.2011	Period Depreciation	Disposals	Transfer	31.12.2011
Motor Vehicles	50.951	12.323	-	_	63.274
Furniture & Fixtures	134.161	17.603	-	-	151.764
Leasehold Improvements	33.439	26.305	-	-	59.744
Total	218.551	56,231	_	_	274.782
Net Book Value	268.442				227.418



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Other Information:

Depreciation and amortization expenses are recorded under operational expenses. The insurence coverage on assets is disclosed in **Note: 22**. There are not any liens or other restrictions on assets.

19 INTANGIBLE FIXED ASSETS

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Cost	127.780	135.400
Accumulated Amortization	(126.447)	(133.547)
Total	1.333	1.853

31.12.2012

Cost

Account Name	01.01.2012	Purchases	Disposals	Foreign Currency Translation Differences	31.12.2012
Other intangible Assets	135.400	-	-	(7.620)	127.780
Total	135.400	_	_	(7.620)	127.780

Accumulated Amortization

Account Name	01.01.2011	Period	Disposals	Transfer	31.12.2011
		Depreciation			
Other intangible Assets	133.547	419	_	(7.519)	126.447
Total	133.547	419	<u> </u>	(7.519)	126.447
NT - 4 N7 1	1.053				1 222
Net Value	1.853				1.333

31.12.2011

Cost

Account Name	01.01.2011	Purchases	Disposals	Transfer	31.12.2011
Other intangible Assets	135.400	_	-	-	135.400
Total	135.400	-	-	-	135.400

Accumulated Amortization

Account Name	01.01.2011	Period Depreciation	Disposals	Transfer	31.12.2011
Other intangible Assets	133.106	441	-	-	133.547
Total	133.106	441	_	_	133.547
Net Value	2.294				1.853

Depreciation and amortization expenses are recorded under operational expenses.

20 GOODWILL

None.

21 GOVERNMENT GRANT AND ASSISTANCE

None.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

22 PROVISIONS, CONTINGENT LIABILITIES AND ASSETS

i) Provisions

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Provisions for Price Differences	546.507	648.984
Total	546.507	648.984

	Provisions for	
31 December 2012	Price Differences	Total
Opening Balance as of		
January 01	648.984	648.984
Additions	546.507	546.507
Cancellation of Provisions	(648.984)	(648.984)
Total	546.507	546.507

	Provision for	Provisions for	
31 December 2011	Litigations	Price Differences	Total
Opening Balance as of			
January 01	2.179	403.598	405.777
Additions	-	648.984	648.984
Cancellation of Provisions	(2.179)	(403.598)	(405.777)
Total	_	648.984	648.984

ii) Contingent Assets and Liabilities

Lawsuits against the Company

There is no any litigation initiated against Company.

Lawsuits filed by the Company

For litigations filed by the Company, provision is made in financial statements in the amount of TL 1.478.941. (31.12.2011 1.583.963 TL'dir.)

iii) Commitments Not Presented in the Liabilities of the Balance Sheet

31.12.2012

	TL	USD	EURO
Letters of Guarantees Given	4.200	1.550.000	1.950.000
TOTAL	4.200	1.550.000	1.950.000
<u>31.12.2011</u>	TL	USD	EURO
Letters of Guarantees Given	4.200	1.550.000	1.950.000
TOTAL	4,200	1.550,000	1.950.000



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

iv) The ratio of Mortgages and Guarantees Given to Shareholders' Equity is as follows:

Mortgages & Guarantees Given by the Group	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
A. Total amount of M&G Given on behalf of the Company B. Total amount of M&G Given on behalf of the Subsidiaries and Affiliated Companies subject to full consolidation	7.353.045	7.697.405
C. Total Amount of M&G Given on behalf of the third person liability in order to sustain usual business activities.	-	-
D. Total Amount of other M&G Given i. Total Amount of M&G Given on behalf of main shareholder ii. Total Amount of M&G Given on behalf of other affiliated companies which can not be classified under section B and C.	-	-

Total 7.353.045 7.697.405

The amounts stated above are provisions expressed in Turkish Lira as period ends.

iii. Total Amount of M&G Given on behalf of the third person that cannot

The ratio of Mortgages and Guarantees Given to Shareholders' Equity is % 0: (31.12.2011: % 0)

i) Mortgages and Guarantees on Assets;

be classified under section C.

There are not any restrictions on assets.

vi) Total Amount of Insurances on Assets;

31.12.2012

Asset Insured	USD	TL
Commercial Goods	9.620.000	-
Motor Vehicles	-	178.274
Furniture and Fixtures	590.000	-
Total	10.210.000	178.274

31.12.2011

Asset Insured	USD	TL
Commercial Goods	9.620.000	-
Motor Vehicles	-	78.750
Furniture and Fixtures	590.000	<u>-</u>
Total	10.210.000	78.750

23 COMMITMENTS

None.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

24 EMPLOYEE TERMINATION BENEFITS

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Provisions for Employment Termination Indemnity	228.003	185.289
Total	228.003	185.289

In context of current Labor Law, liability of payment of legal benefit for termination indemnity arises when terminated employment contract is qualified for termination indemnity. In addition, according to currently operated Social Insurance Law making payment to employee, who has the right of severance with termination indemnity, is a legal liability As of 31.12.2011, termination indemnity upper limit is monthly 3.129,25 TL (31.12.2011: 2.805,04 TL).

Termination indemnity payable is not subjected to any legal funding.

Termination indemnity payable, is calculated by forecasting the present value of currently working employee's possible future liabilities IAS 19 ("Employee Termination Benefits"), predicts to build up Company's liabilities with using actuarial valuation techniques in context of defined benefit plans. According to these predictions, actuarial assumptions used in calculation of total liabilities are as follows:

Base assumption is the inflation parallel increase of maximum liability of each year Applied discount rate must represent expected real discount rate after the adjustment of future inflation As of 31.12.2012, provisions in financial statement are calculated by forecasting the present value of currently working employee's possible future liabilities.

The provisions at the balance sheet dates have been calculated assuming an annual inflation rate of 5 % and a discount rate of 9%. As a result, the real discount rate is calculated as 3,81 % (31.12.2011: 4,66%). The assumptions made by the company related to real discount rates are reviewed annually. There were not any changes in discount assumptions in the current period.

The possibility of dismissing regarding termination indemnity liabilities is %97,09 as of 31.12.2012. (31.12.2011; %95,76)

	01 January- December31, 2012	01 January- December31, 2011
Provision as of January 1	185.289	172.359
Expense for the Period / Change	54.329	21.885
Interest Expense	36.273	30.480
Actuarial Gain	52.539	271
Payments	(100.427)	(39.706)
At The End of The Period	228.003	185.289

Provision Termination Indemnity Liability is reported under operational expenses in the income statements.

25 RETIREMENT BENEFIT PLANS

None.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

26 OTHER ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

Other Current Assets for the years ended, are as follows:

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Prepaid Expenses for the Following	326.161	97.281
Months		
Income Accrual for Turnover Premium	598.412	558.646
Deferred VAT	40.994	617.252
Travel Advances	1.224	3.169
Advances Given For Purchases	102.385	156.978
Total	1.069.176	1.433.326

The Company does not have Other Non-Current Assets as of period ends.

Other Short Term Liabilities for the years ended, are as follows:

Hesap Adı	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Income Relating To Future Months	46.658	•
Toplam	46.658	_

The Company does not have Other Long Term Liabilities as of period ends.

27 SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

i) Minority Shareholders Equity

None.

ii) Capital / Cross Shareholding Adjustment

The capital of the Group, which is TL 23.000.000, consists of A Group shares issued to the name as paid-in capital is TL 4.000, B Group shares issued to the beer as paid-in capital is TL 22.996.000.

A Group Shareholders have privilege in Board of Directors Election, B Group Shareholders do not have any privilege. A Group registered shares belong to Desbil Teknolojik Ürünler Dağıtım A.Ş.(The ultimate control of Desbil belongs to Nevres Erol Bilecik).

As of December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011; the Shareholders are listed below;

	31.12.201	2	31.12.201	1
Shareholders	Share Percentage%	Share Amount	Share Percentage%	Share Amount
Desbil Teknolojik Ürünler A.Ş	% 30,25	6.956.268	% 30,25	3.478.134
Despec Group B.V.	% 30,33	6.975.000	% 30,33	3.487.500
Public	% 39,35	9.050.000	% 39,35	4.525.000
Other	% 0,07	18.732	% 0,07	9.366
Total	%100	23.000.000	%100	11.500.000

21 12 2012

Decision of The Board of Directors meeting dated March 14, 2012 and nr. 2012/03, TL 11.500.000 issued capital of the company to be increased to TL 23.000.000 with the rate of 100% on condition that to be in upper limits of TL 25.000.000 registered capital, to be compansed increased capital amount as TL 11.500.000 from internal resource.



21 12 2011

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

According to the 9th article of Articles of Association titled "Board of Directors and Term" A Group bearer shareholders have the privilege to determine the members of Board of Directors. When the Board of Directors consist of 5 or 6 members 4, when consists of 7 or 8 members 5 and when consists of 9 members 6 members are nominated from the candidates presented by Group A shareholders.

Even though the B Group shares, which were offered to public gain the majority, since the A Group shareholders have the aforementioned privilege, the management sovereignty will not be lost. In any case the sovereignty will continue to belong to A Group shareholders.

iii) Capital Reserves

None.

iv) Restricted Reserves from Profit

Restricted reserves from profits consist of legal reserves.

The legal reserves consist of first and second legal reserves, appropriated in accordance with the Turkish Commercial Code (TCC). The TCC stipulates that the first legal reserve is appropriated out of historical statutory profits at the rate of 5% per annum, until the total reserve reaches 20% of the Company's historical paid-in share capital. The second legal reserve is appropriated at the rate of 10% per annum of all cash distributions in excess of 5% of the historical paid-in share capital. Under TCC, the legal reserves are not available for distribution unless they exceed 50% of the historical paid-in share capital but may be used to offset losses in the event that historical general reserve is exhausted.

v) Previous Years' Profit

Profits of previous years consist of extraordinary reserves, lose and profits of other previous years.

In accordance with the CMB's decision numbered 7/242 dated on February 25, 2005; if the amount of net distributable profit based on the CMB's requirement on the minimum profit distribution arrangements, which is computed over the net profit determined based on the CMB's regulations, does not exceed the net distributable profit in the statutory accounts, the whole amount should be distributed, otherwise; all distributable amount in the statutory accounts are distributed. However, no profit distribution would be made if any financial statements prepared in accordance with the CMB or any statutory accounts carrying net loss for the period.

According to the Capital Markets board's meeting numbered 02/51 dated January 27 2010 in relation to publically traded corporations and the profits distributed there will not be any minimum profit that will be determined in the case of a dividend distribution. In accordance with the capital markets boards Series: IV, No:27, corporations will be allowed to distribute dividends on the basis of the provisions found in the corporations original agreement and on the dividend distribution policies stated to the public.

Shareholders Equity as of December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011 are as follows:

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Share capital	23.000.000	11.500.000
Capital Conversion Differences	(1.294.351)	-
Share Premium	2.748.459	2.912.355
Value Increase Fund	1.577	558.112
-Marketable Securities	12.350	570.196
-Hedging	(10.773)	(12.084)
Foreign Currency Translation Differences	(630.460)	-
Restricted Reserves From Profit	3.457.316	2.515.128
-Legal Reserves	3.457.316	2.515.128
Previous Years' Profits	6.557.147	14.381.944
Net Period Loss/ Profit	7.932.811	9.689.510
Total	41.772.499	41.557.049

The İndeks Bilgisayar Sistemleri Mühendislik Sanayi ve Ticaret A.Ş. shares, which are owned by the Company, are reflected to the financial statements according to their market values. The differences arising as a result of the evaluation are presented under equity in the financial statements as explained in the following table:

BAĞIMSIZ DENETİN HİZM. A.Ş.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Cost	3.743	447.539
Evaluated Value	19.181	1.160.283
Equity	15.438	712.744
Deferred Tax	(3.088)	(142.548)
Shareholder Equity(Net)	12.350	570.196

In the Ordinary General Meeting on the date of 22.05.2012, the following decisions were taken;

- i. The net period profit after taxation is TL 9.689.510 in the financial statements as of December 31, 2012
- ii. TL 492.476,13 will be distributed as primary statutory reserve from the profit calculated according to tax legislations, which is TL 9.849.522,51
- iii. After the primary statutory reserve (TL 492.476,13) is distributed and the donations made in the current period in the amount of TL 25.000 are added to profit after taxation, a gross amount of TL 5.072.118,63 (TL 0,441054 per share with TL 1 nominal value and with a percentage of 44,105379 %) and a net amount of TL 4.311.300,84 (TL 0,374896 per share with TL 1 nominal value and with a percentage of 37,489572 %) will be paid in cash as first dividend, which corresponds to 55% of the net distributable profit in the amount of TL 9.222.033,87.
- iv. TL 449.711,86 will be distributed as secondary legal reserve.
- v. The dividend payments will commence on May 29, 2012
- vi. The remaining amount will be transferred to extraordinary reserves.

28 SALES AND COST OF SALES

Sales for the periods are as follows:

Account Name	01.01.2012-31.12.2012	01.01.2011-31.12.2011
Domestic Sales	125.621.077	145.104.201
Foreign Sales	138.315	120.039
Other Sales	5.924.434	8.613.190
Sales Returns (-)	(2.041.327)	(1.326.225)
Sales Discounts (-)	(157.011)	(92.587)
Other Discounts (-)	(107)	(24.152)
Net Sales	129.485.381	152.394.466
Cost of Sales (-)	(116.149.700)	(136.560.649)
Gross Profit from Business Operations	13.335.681	15.833.817

Depreciation and amortization expenses are considered as general expenses so they are presented under Operating Expenses.

29 RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT, MARKETING, SALES & DISTRIBUTION EXPENSES

The Operational Expenses are as follows:

Account Name	01.01.2012-31.12.2012	01.01.2011-31.12.2011
Marketing and Selling Expenses (-)	1.950.973	2.029.984
General Administrative Expenses (-)	3.833.5 6 9	3.385.415
Total Operating Expenses	5.784.542	5.415.399



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

30 EXPENSES RELATED TO THEIR NATURE

Expenses Related to Their Nature are as follows:

Account Name	01.01.2012-31.12.2012	01.01.2011-31.12.2011
- Personnel Expenses	3.800.718	3.265.615
- Transportation Expenses	390.739	382.453
- Advertisement Expense	375.271	168.807
- Rent Expense	226.724	210.491
- Consultancy and Audit Expense	174.239	264.025
- Outsourced Benefits and Services	193.067	250.758
- Sales and External Trade	70.923	50.770
- Depreciation and amortization expenses	76.151	56.672
- Other Expenses	476.710	765.808
- Total Operating Expenses	5.784.542	5.415.399

Essential part of accounting, finance, consultancy, current accounts, transportation, storage, import, export and rent services of Company are provided by İndeks Bilgisayar A.Ş. ve Teklos Lojistik A.Ş. which is group Company. Against these services, it is invoiced to the Company monthly. These amounts are stated under operational expenses. Information relating bills which is invoiced by related companies are shown in Note 37.

31 OTHER INCOME / EXPENSE

Other income / expense for the periods ended are as follows:

Account Name	01.01.2012-31.12.2012	01.01.2011-31.12.2011
Other Income	144.395	101.657
-Litigation Provisions nullified	105.022	2.179
-Other	39.373	99.478
Other Expense (-)	(62.643)	(180.891)
Other Income / Expense (Net)	81.752	(79.234)

32 FINANCIAL INCOME

Financial income for the periods ended are as follows:

Account Name	01.01.2012-31.12.2012	01.01.2011-31.12.2011
Interest Income	705.400	697.172
Foreign Exchange Translation Differences	259.997	11.590.390
Financial Asset Sales Income	1.269.817	_
Interest Eliminated From Purchases	666.571	34.484
Dividend Income	67.015	1.117.407
Rediscount Income	43.106	45.345
Cancellation of Previous Period's Rediscount	161.325	74.153
Total Financial Expense	3.173.231	13.558.951

33 FINANCIAL EXPENSES

The financial expenses of the Company are as follows:

Account Name	01.01.2012-31.12.2012	01.01.2011-31.12.2011
Interest Expense (-)	781.050	1.028.922
Foreign Exchange Losses (-)		10.005.182
Interest Eliminated From Purchases(-)	450.349	543.812
Rediscount Expense (-)	135.230	161.325
Cancellation of Previous Period's Rediscount	45.345	15.963
Total Financial Expense	1.411.974	11.755.204

There is no capitalized financial expenses of Company for current period.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

34 FIXED ASSETS HELD FOR SALE PURPOSES AND DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS

None.

35 TAX ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

The Company's tax income / (expense) is composed of current period's corporate tax expense and deferred tax income / (expense).

The tax assets and liabilities of the Company as of December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011 are as follows:

Account Name	01.01.2012-31.12.2012	01.01.2011-31.12.2011
Period Tax Income/(Expense)	(1.441.525)	(2.494.061)
Deferred Tax Income / (Expense)	(19.812)	40.640
Total Tax Income / (Expense)	(1.461.337)	(2.453.421)

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Period Tax Income/(Expense)	1.441.525	2.494.061
Deferred Tax Income / (Expense)	(910.950)	(1.829.984)
Total Tax Income / (Expense)	530.575	664.077

i) Provision for Current Period Tax

Companies calculate their temporary taxes on their quarterly financial profits in Turkey. Corporate income as of the temporary tax periods, temporary tax rate of 20 % over the corporate income was calculated and prepaid taxes deducted from taxation on income.

According to Turkish Corporate Tax Law, losses can be carried forward to offset the future taxable income for a maximum period of 5 years. On the other hand, such losses cannot be carried back to offset prio years' profits. According to Corporate Tax Law's Article: 24, the corporate tax is imposed by the taxpayer's tax returns. There is no prosedure for a final and definitive agreement on tax assessments. Annual corporate tax returns are submitted until the 25th of April following the closing of the accounting year. Moreover, the tax authorities have the right to examine the tax returns and the related accounting records within five years.

Provision for current period tax of the Company is as follows:

	01.01.2012-	01.01.2011-
Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Commercial Profit/Loss in Legal Records	7.180.647	12.343.584
Additions to Tax Base	132.894	213.155
Provision for Employee Termination Benefits	42.714	12.929
Notes and Check Rediscount	27.536	19.335
Other Non-allowable Charges Expenses	62.644	180.891
		-
Deductions to Tax Base (-)	105.917	86.433
Provision for Doubtful Receivables	6.324	24.412
Provisions No Longer Required for Impairment of Inventory	13.243	17.672
Notes and Check Rediscount	19.335	9.865
Dividend income from subsidiaries	67.015	34.484
Financial profit/(loss) at legal records	7.207.624	12.470.306



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Income Withholding Tax:

In addition to corporate tax, companies should also calculate income withholding tax on any dividends and income distributed, except for resident companies in Turkey receiving dividends from resident companies in Turkey and Turkish branches of foreign companies. The rate of withholding tax has been increased from 10% to 15% upon the Cabinet decision No: 2006/10731, which was published in Official Gazette on July 23, 2006.

ii) Deferred Tax

The deferred tax asset and tax liability is based on the temporary differences, which arise between the financial statements prepared according to CMB's accounting standards and statutory tax financial statements. These differences usually due to the recognition of revenue and expenses in different reporting periods for the CMB standards and tax purposes.

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
	Temporary	Temporary	Deffered Tax	Deffered Tax
	Cumulated	Cumulated	Assets /	Assets /
	Differences	Differences	(Liabilities)	(Liabilities)
Fixed Assets	(19.821)	(28.618)	(3.964)	(5.724)
Stock Valuation	(15.438)	(712.744)	(3.088)	(142.549)
Rediscount Expense	135.230	161.325	27.046	32.265
Provision for Termination Indemnities	228.003	185.289	45.601	37.058
Provision for Doubtful Trade Receivables/Lawsuit	-	189.627	-	37.925
Provision for Reduced Depreciation from Stock	117.236	130.704	23.447	26.141
Difference Between Book Value and Tax Base of				
Stocks	(7.412)	-	(1.482)	-
Rediscount Income	(43.106)	(45.345)	(8.621)	(9.069)
Hedging	25.009	15.105	5.002	3.021
Other	37.562	(1.395)	7.512	(279)
Deferred Tax Assets / (Liabilities)			91.453	(21.211)

	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Deferred Tax Asset / Liability at the beginning of the period	(21.211)	(104.220)
Deffered Tax in Sold Financial Asset in Current Period	141.286	-
Deferred Tax in Shareholders Equity	(4.678)	42.369
Foreign Currency Translation Differences	(4.132)	-
Deferred Tax Income / (Expense)	(19.812)	40.640
Deferred Tax Asset / Liability at the end of the period	91.453	(21.211)

Explanation of Unused Tax Advantages:

There are no financial loss transferred to next periods at the end of the periods.

Reconciliation of Tax Provisions for the periods are as below.

Reconciliation of Tax Provision	01.01.2012- 31.12.2012	01.01.2011- 31.12.2011
Profits obtained from continuing operations	9.394.148	12.142.930
Income tax rate %20	(1.878.830)	(2.428.586)
Tax effect:		
-The effect of equity items due to foreign currency translation	417.741	-
-Non-deductible Expenses	(248)	(24.835)
Deferred Tax Income	(1.461.337)	(2.453.421)



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

36 NET EARNINGS PER SHARE

Earnings per share in the income statement is calculated by dividing net income by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the period. Company's earnings per share is calculated for the periods are as follows:

Account Name	01.01.2012-31.12.2012	01.01.2011-31.12.2011
Net Profit For The Period / (Loss)	7.932.811	9.689.510
Weighted Average Number of Common	23.000.000	23.000.000
Shares Outstanding		
Earnings / (Loss) per Share	0,3449	0,4213

If the number of ordinary or potential ordinary shares outstanding increases as a result of a capitalisation, bonus issue or share split, or decreases as a result of a reverse share split, the calculation of basic and diluted earnings per share for all periods presented shall be adjusted retrospectively. Accordingly weighted average of number of shares used in calculating of earnings per share, the profit of 2011 has been found by dividing 23.000.000 shares number of.

37 EXPLANATIONS OF RELATED PARTIES

a) Receivables and Payables of Related Parties:

	Receiv	ables	Liabilities		
December 31,2011	Commercial	Non- Commercial	Commercial	Non- Commercial	
İndeks A.Ş.	-	12.928.635	453	-	
Desbil A.Ş.	-	777.591	-	-	
Shareholders	-	-	-	1.384.358	
Neotech A.Ş.	-	-	141	-	
Teklos A.Ş.	-	-	30.537	-	
İnfin A.Ş.	2.312.255	-	-	-	
Datagate A.Ş.		2.081	-	-	
Neteks A.Ş.	-	1.243	-	-	
Homend A.Ş.	_	-	1.718	-	
Receivables from personnel	-	11	_	-	
Total	2.312.255	13.709.561	32.849	1.384.358	

TL 12.889.054 of TL 12.928.635 receivable from İndeks A.Ş. are due to customer checks.

	Receiv	ables	Liabi	lities
December 31,2011	Commercial	Non- Commercial	Commercial	Non- Commercial
İndeks A.Ş.	-	183.602	-	-
Desbil A.Ş.	-	764.846	-	-
Shareholders	-	90.203	-	-
Neotech A.Ş.	-	-	8.422	_
Teklos A.Ş.	-	-	30.942	-
İnfin A.Ş.	4.648.243	-	-	-
Datagate A.Ş.	-	2.685	75	-
Neteks A.Ş.	-	10.627	-	-
Homend A.Ş.	-	1.029.665	-	
Receivables from personnel	-	3.496		Λ -
Total	4.648.243	2.085.124	39.439	Z X MAN

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Company calculates interest by USD for current account balance in period, interest rates modify range from 5,30% to 6% in 2012. (2011:3%-7,50%)

b) Purchases from Related Parties and Purchases from Related Parties

31.12.2012

Sales to Related Parties	Goods and Service Sales	Cost Allocation	Interest and Foreign Exchange Income	Total Expense/ Purchases
Artım A.Ş.	1.438	-	-	1.438
Datagate A.Ş.	402.395	596	2.988	405.979
Desbil A.Ş.	-	-	52.971	52.971
Homend A.Ş.	946	-	56.336	57.282
İndeks A.Ş.	504.592	9.592	620.333	1.134.517
İnfin A.Ş.	35.348	-	252.850	288.198
Neotech A.Ş.	1.167	-	602	1.769
Neteks A.Ş.	960	_	102	1.062
Teklos A.Ş.	-	275	2.613	2.888
TOTAL	946.846	10.463	988.795	1.946.104

Purchases From Related Parties	Goods and Service Sales	Cost Allocation	Interest and Foreign Exchange Income	Total Expense/ Purchases
Datagate A.Ş.	272.855	-	3.233	276.088
Desbil A.Ş.	-	-	47.993	47.993
Homend A.Ş.	16.321	-	55.945	72.266
İndeks A.Ş.	570.180	1.496.022	138.499	2.204.701
İnfin A.Ş.	-	-	261.990	261.990
Neotech A.Ş.	6.266	-	169	6.435
Neteks A.Ş.	-	-	704	704
Teklos A.Ş.	4.930	274.941	979	280.850
TOTAL	870.557	1.770.958	509.512	3.151.027

There is no taken or given guarentee in between related parties.

31.12.2011

Sales to Related Parties	Goods and Service Sales	Cost Allocation	Interest and Foreign Exchange Income	Total Expense/ Purchases
Artım A.Ş.	3.485	-	-	3.485
Datagate A.Ş.	8.350.620	-	3.013	8.353.633
Desbil A.Ş.	-	-	149.357	149.357
Homend A.Ş.	2.090	-	209.497	211.587
İndeks A.Ş.	5.922.562	18.254	1.300.031	7.240.847
İnfin A.Ş.	2.973.651	-	932.913	3.906.564
Neotech A.Ş.	1.470	-	349	1.819
Neteks A.Ş.	1.055	-	232	1.287
Teklos A.Ş.	-	-	1.959	1.959
TOTAL	17.254.933	18.254	2.597.351	19.870.538



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Purchases From Related Parties	Goods and Service Sales	Cost Allocation	Interest and Foreign Exchange Income	Total Expense/ Purchases
Artım A.Ş.	-	-	_	-
Datagate A.Ş.	9.016.605	-	293	9.016.898
Desbil A.Ş.	-	-	11.019	11.019
Homend A.Ş.	450	-	14.248	14.698
İndeks A.Ş.	5.958.677	1.389.077	347.587	7.695.341
İnfin A.Ş.	10.011	-	45.775	55.786
Neotech A.Ş.	38.450	-	4.592	43.042
Neteks A.Ş.	-	-	497	497
Teklos A.Ş.	833	257.497	9.026	267.356
TOTAL	15.025.026	1.646.574	433.037	17.104.637

There is no taken or given guarentee in between related parties.

İndeks Bilgisayar Sis. Müh.San ve Tic. A.Ş (İndeks)

Indeks Bilgisayar Sistemleri Mühendislik Sanayi ve Ticaret Anonim Şirketi was established in July 10, 1989 to operate in the computer industry. Company became incorporated Company in April,2000. Pauliadis Group located in Greece became a partner of İndeks Bilgisayar Sistemleri Mühendislik Sanayi ve Ticaret A.Ş. in August 2000. The Company purchases and sells computers, computer equipments, data transmission equipments and , provides technical and software support as main operations. Company's shares are traded in İstanbul Stock Exchange with INDES code since June,24 2004 in national market. 41,70 % of the Company's shares are public shares. Company is distributor of HP, IBM, MİCROSOFT, TOSHİBA, ASUS, DELL, APPLE, SONY,OKİ, EPSON, LG.

Company's Shareholding Structure

Shareholder Name	Country	Share Ratio	Share Quantity	Share Amount
Nevres Erol Bilecik	Turkish Republic	55,93%	31.320.551	31.320.551
Ayşe İnci Bilecik	Turkish Republic	2,37%	1.325.558	1.325.558
Public Shares	Turkish Republic	41,70%	23.351.995	23.351.995
Other	Turkish Republic	0,00%	1.896	1.896
TOTAL		100%	56.000.000	56.000.000

Company's relations with İndeks Bilgisayar Sistemleri Mühendislik Sanayi ve Ticaret A.Ş. in three main categories are as follows:

- i) Purchasing and selling products
- ii) Cash usage
- iii) Common expense share

Current account balance have classified in non-commercial receivables and this amount invoiced with interest once in every 3-month.

Some of the commercial product trades are made through Indeks. Accrual of interest in every 3-month when accounts receivable is overdue

Company calculates interest in USD for current account balances in the period. Interest rates which are applied in 2012 vary from 5,30% to 6% and in 2011 vary from 3% to 7,5%.

Indeks A.Ş. provides mutual usage services to the Company. These services consist of personnel costs, meal expenses, office equipment expenses, branch office and branch storage rent expenses and IT repair expenses.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Datagate Bilgisayar Malzemeleri Ticaret A.Ş. (Datagate)

Datagate Bilgisayar Malzemeleri Ticaret A.Ş. (Datagate), which operates in distribution of OEM products such as unfinished products and original computer parts, distributes more than 1.400 IT products of worldwide known producers and reach more than 6.000 sales spots in Turkey providing computer parts, software and hardware products. In 2001 Indeks Group purchased 50.5 % of Datagate shares and acquired the majority. In 2003 its percentage in Datagate raised to 85% after the second purchase operation. After public offering in February 2006 the amount decreased to 59,24%. The Company shares are traded in Istanbul Stock Exchange since February 2006 with the code DGATE in new technologies market. As of report date 33,76 % of the shares are public shares.

Shareholder Name	Country	Share Ratio	Share Quantity	Share Amount
İndeks Bilg. Sis.Müh.San.ve Tic.A.Ş.	Turkish Republic	51,74%	5.174.228	5.174.228
Halka Arz	Turkish Republic	43,26%	4.325.757	4.325.757
Tayfun Ateş	Turkish Republic	5,00%	500.000	500.000
Other	Turkish Republic	0,00%	15	15
TOTAL		100%	10.000.000	10.000.000

The relationship with Datagate consists of trade of commercial goods and services. For receivables, which are not duly paid interest and f/x differences are accrued and invoices are sent on quarterly basis mutually. Company calculates interest in USD for current account balances in the period. Interest rates which are applied in 2012 vary from % 5,30 to % 6 and in 2011 vary from %3 to %7.5.

Neteks İletişim Ürünleri Dağıtım A.Ş. (Neteks)

Neteks is a distribution Company which was established in 1996 to sell network and communication products with their retailers and business partners. Company distributes products of Cisco, Nortel Networks, 3Com, HP, Juniper and Avocent for enterprise network systems and also Corporate Central System owned by Avaya and Nortel Networks, structured cabling products of HCS, Corning, Panduit, Günko Companies and network security products of Check Point, Trend Micro and IBM ISS Companies.

Company's Shareholding Structure

Shareholder Name	Country	Share Ratio	Share Quantity	Share Amount
İndeks Bilg. Sis.Müh.San.ve Tic.A.Ş.	Turkish Republic	50,00%	549.998	549.998
Westcon Group European Holdings Ltd.	England	50,00%	549.998	549.998
Other	Turkish Republic- England	0,00%	4	4
TOTAL	3	100%	1.100.000	1.100.000

The relationship of Company with Neteks consists of trade of commercial goods and services with low volumes. For commercial receivables, which are not duly paid interest and f/x differences are accrued and invoices are sent on quarterly basis mutually. Company calculates interest in USD for current account balances in the period. Interest rates which are applied in 2012 vary from % 5,30 to % 6 and in 2011 vary from %3 to %7.5.

Neotech Teknolojik Ürünler Dağıtım A.Ş.(Neotech)

Neotech Teknolojik Ürünler Dağıtım A.Ş. was established with TL 100.000 of capital as of February 04, 2005. Neotech A.Ş. which is a subsidiary of Indeks A.Ş. by 80 %, operates in wholesale trade of consumer electronics and communication products. Company raised capital from TL 100.000 to TL 1.000.000 in 2007. Main products of Neotech are home electronics. (Toshiba, LG, Sony, Nec)

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Shareholder Name	Country	Share Ratio	Share Quantity	Share Amount
İndeks A.Ş.	Turkish Republic	80,00%	800.000	800.000
Nevres Erol Bilecik	Turkish Republic	20,00%	199.997	199.997
Other	Turkish Republic	0,00%	3	3
TOTAL		100%	1.000.000	1.000.000

The relationship of Company with Neotech consists of trade of commercial goods and services with low volumes. For commercial receivables, which are not duly paid interest and f/x differences are accrued and invoices are sent on quarterly basis mutually. Company calculates interest in USD for current account balances in the period. Interest rates which are applied in 2012 vary from % 5,30 to % 6 and in 2011 vary from %3 to %7.5.

İnfin Bilgisayar Ticaret A.Ş.(İnfin)

Infin Bilgisayar Ticaret Anonim Şirketi was established in 2001 in order to assist retailers by their sales and export transaction in scope investment incentives.

Shareholder Name	Country	Share Ratio	Share Quantity	Share Amount
Índeks A.Ş.	Turkish Republic	99,80%	49.900	49.900
Other	Turkish Republic	0,20%	100	100
TOTAL		100%	50.000	50.000

Interest rates which are applied in 2012 vary from % 5,30 to % 6 and in 2011 vary from %3 to %7.5.

Accrual of interest in USD and exchange difference expense in every 3-month when accounts receivable is overdue.

Teklos Teknoloji Lojistik Hizmetleri A.Ş. (Teklos)

Company was established under the title of Karadeniz Örme Sanayi A.Ş. to operate in textile sector on January, 3 1973. In March 2006 Indeks Bilgisayar purchased Karadeniz Örme A.Ş., which was established on 39.761 m2 open land and had 18.969 m2 enclosed space in order to use as logistics center. The title was changed to Teknoloji Lojistik Hizmetleri A.Ş. and main operational subject of the Company was changed to rendering of logistics services.

Shareholder Name	Country	Share Ratio	Share Quantity	Share Amount
İndeks A.Ş.	Turkish Republic	100,00%	4.999.940	4.999.940
Other	Turkish Republic	0,00%	60	60
TOTAL		100%	5.000.000	5.000.000

There is no important trade transactions realized with Teklos Company. Teknoloji Lojistik Hizmetleri A.Ş provides rental services and sends invoices monthly.

Amount of invoiced rent is TL 190.762 during the twelve months of 2012 and TL 179.866 during the twelve months of 2011.

Accrual of interest in USD and exchange difference expense in every 3-month when accounts receivable is overdue. Interest rates which are applied in 2012 vary from % 5,30 to % 6 and in 2011 vary from %3 to %7.5.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Homend Elektrikli Cihazlar Sanayi Ve Ticaret A.\$ (Homend)

Main Activity: Company was established to invest in computer sector in Turkey. The initial official title of the Company was İnbil Teknolojik Ürünler Ticaret A.Ş. and then main activity of Company was changed to trade of small house applicances.

There is a non commercial business relation with the Company based on financing. Company calculates interest in USD for current account balances in the period. Interest rates which are applied in 2012 vary from % 5,30 to % 6 and in 2011 vary from %3 to %7.5.

Shareholder Name	Country	Share Ratio	Share Quantity	Share Amount
	Turkish			
Nevres Erol Bilecik	Republic	99,82%	145.730	145.730
	Turkish			
Other	Republic	0,18%	270	270
TOTAL		100%	146.000	146.000

Desbil Teknolojik Ürünler Ürünler Ticaret Anonim Şirketi (Desbil)

Main Activity: Company was established to invest information technology in Turkey.

There is a non commercial business relation with the Company based on financing. Company calculates interest in USD for current account balances in the period. Interest rates which are applied in 2012 vary from % 5,30 to % 6 and in 2011 vary from %3 to %7.5.

Shareholder Name	Country	Share Ratio	Share Quantity	Share Amount
	Turkish			
Nevres Erol Bilecik	Republic	100,00%	5.366.182	5.366.182
	Turkish			
Other	Republic	0,00%	50	50
TOTAL		100%	5.366.232	5.366.232

c) Benefits and wages provided to Management Staff

Account Name	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Short term benefits provided to employees	I.112.019	964.486
Employment Termination Benefits	-	-
Other long term benefits	-	
Total	1.112.019	964.486

Benefits and wages provided to Management Staff contains wages of general manager and vice general managers.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

38 NATURE AND LEVEL OF RISKS ARISING OUT OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

(a) Capital risk management

The Company, while trying to maintain the continuity of its activities in capital management on one hand, aims to increase its profitability by using the balance between debts and resources on the other hand.

The capital structure of the Company consists of debts containing the credits explained in note 8, cash and cash equivalents explained in note 6 and resource items containing respectively issued capital, capital reserves, profit reserves and profits of previous years explained in note 27.

Risks, associated with each capital class, and the capital cost are evaluated by the senior management. It is aimed that the capital structure will be stabilized by means of new borrowings or repaying the existing debts as well as dividend payments and new share issuances based on the senior management evaluations.

The Company follows the capital by using debt/total capital rate. This rate is found by dividing the net debt by total capital. The net debt is calculated by excluding the cash and cash equivalent amounts from the total debt amount (including credits, leasing and commercial debts as indicated in the balance sheet). Total capital is calculated as resources plus net debt as indicated in the balance sheet.

Net liabilities/total capital rates are as follows:

	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Total Liabilities	16.964.524	17.712.379
Negative: Cash and Cash Equivalents	(4.778.671)	(14.045.702)
Net Liabilities	12.185.853	3.666.677
Total Equity	41.772.499	41.557.049
Total Capital	53.958.352	45.223.726
Net Liabilitites/Total Capital Rate	0,2258	0,0811

(b) Important Accounting Policies

Significant accounting policies of the Company relating to the financial instruments are stated in the footnote 2.

(c) Market risk

The Company, due to its activities, is exposed to changes in exchange rates (see article d) and interest rates (see article f). The Company, as it holds the financial instruments, also bears the risk of other party not meeting the requirements of the agreement. (Article e)

Market risks seen at the level of Company are measured according to the sensitivity analysis principle. The market risk of the Company incurred during the current year or the method of handling the encountered risks or the method of measuring those risks are no different from the previous year.

(d) Rate risk management

Most of the IT byproducts are either imported or purchased domestically using foreign currencies. During acquisition of products the companies are usually indebted in foreign currencies and payments are also made in same currencies. The companies which do not adopt their sales policies using currencies in which they purchase the products may encounter foreign exchange losses if rates increase.

Against the rate risk Despec determines the sales currencies in the currency which the inventories are purchased. However, according to the market conditions sales are made in different currencies in some periods. Especially in order not to bear f/x rate risk forward transactions are made in periods with volatile f/x rates.

The Company management evaluates and follows the balance of assets and liabilities in Turkish Lira and Euro type as open position.



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

	I	Table of Foreign Exchange Position	tion			
		31.12.2012			31.12.2011	
THE P. LEWIS CO., LANSING, MICH.	TL Value	CSD	Euro	TL Value	USD	Euro
1 Trade Receivables	13.172.539	9.150.896	1.710.100	18.200.504	6,254,333	2.613.428
2a. Monetary Financial Assets	4.646.062	3.536.161	471.957	19.168.724	9.046.869	851.171
2b. Non-Monetary Financial Assets						
3. Other	•			•	•	1
4. Current Assets Total (1+2+3)	17.818.601	12.687.056	2.182.057	37.369.228	15.301.202	3.464.599
5. Trade Receivables	•		1	1	•	•
6a. Monetary Financial Assets	28.618	28.618				•
6b. Non-Monetary Financial Assets	•		•	•	ı	•
7. Other	•		,	•	•	•
8. Fixed Assets Total (5+6+7)	28.618	28.618	,	•	,	•
9. Total Assets (4+8)	17.847.219	12.715.675	2.182.057	37.369.228	15.301.202	3.464.599
10. Supplier	(10.174.242)	(10.111.770)	(26.565)	(8.298.420)	(2.213.578)	(1.684.750)
11. Financial Liabilities				(3.902.821)	(2.066.187)	•
12a. Other Monetary Liabilities	(2.927.329)	(2.879.022)	(20.541)	(246.650)	(98.049)	(25.144)
12b. Other Non-Monetary Liabilities			•	•		•
13. Total Short Term Liabilities (10+11+12)	(13.101.572)	(12.990.792)	(47.106)	(12.447.891)	(4.377.814)	(1.709.894)
14. Supplier				,	•	1
15. Financial Liabilities			1	•	,	1
16a. Other Monetary Liabilities			1	•		1
16b. Other Non-Monetary Liabilities			•			,
17. Total Long Term Liabilities (14+15+16)	,		'	•	•	
18. Total Liabilities (13+17)	(13.101.572)	(12.990.792)	(47.106)	(12,447,891)	(4.377.814)	(1.709.894)
19. Net Asset/ (Liability) Position of Derivative Instruments off the Balance Sheet (19a-19b)	(4.765.424)	(4.765.424)	•	3.473.215	1.838.750	,
19a. Total Amount of Hedged Assets				3.473.215	1.838.750	•
19b. Total Amount of Hedged Liabilities	4.765.424	4.765.424				•
20. Net Foreign Exchange Asset / (Liability) Position (9-18+19)	(19.776)	(5.040.541)	2.134.951	28.394.552	12.762.138	1.754.706
Monetary Items Net Foreign Exchange Asset / (liability)	4.745,648	(275.117)	2,134,951	24.921.338	10.923.388	1.754.706
22. Total Barr Value of Financial Instruments Used for the Poreign Exchange Hedge			•	,		,
13. The Amount of Hedged part of Foreign Exchange Assets	(4.740.415)	(4.740.415)	ī	3.488.320	1.838.750	•
Disbilities	•			•	,	1
23. Exp				120.039	•	•
124 Cimport	•		•	75.278.484		1

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

e) Credit Risk

CREDIT TYPES INCURRED IN RESPECT OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENT TYPES

		Receivables			_	Deposit at	
31.12.2012	Trade R	Trade Receivables	Other Receivables	ceivables		Banks	
	Related	Other	Related	Other	Note		Note
Maximum credit risk incurred as of the date of reporting (A+B+C+D+E) (1)	2.312.255	23.435.061	23.435.061 13.709.561	3.112		4.281.609	
- The part of maximum risk secured by guarantee etc.	•	1.276.690	•	1			
A. Net book value of financial assets which are undue or which did not decline in value (2)	2.312.255	23.370.682	23.370.682 13.709.561	3.112 10-11	0-11	4.281.609	9
B. Book value of financial assets which conditions are renegotiated, and which otherwise would be counted as overdue or declined in value (3).				I	10-11		9
C. Net book value of assets, overdue but did not decline in value. (6)	1	62.656	•	•		•	•
- The part secured by guarantee etc.	•	1.723	1	•		•	
D. Net book values of assets declined in value (4)	•	1.723	•		10-11	•	9
- Overdue (gross book value)	•	•	ī	•		1	
- Decline in value (-)	•	1.478.941	1	- 1	10-11	1	9
- The part of net value secured by guarantee etc.		(1.478.941)	1	. 1	10-11	ı	9
- Undue (gross book value)	1	•	•	- 1	10-11	1	9
- Decline in value (-)		•	•	. 1	10-11	1	9
- The part of net value secured by guarantee etc.		•	•		0-11	ı	9
E. Elements containing credit risk off the balance sheet (5)	•	•	ı	- 1	10-11	ı	



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2012 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

		Receivables			i	Deposit at	
31.12.2011	Trade R	Trade Receivables	Other Receivables	eivables		Banks	
	Related	Other	Related	Other	Note		Note
Maximum credit risk incurred as of the date of reporting	4.648.243	20.968.889	2.085.124	•			
(A+B+C+D+E)(1)						13.826.966	
- The part of maximum risk secured by guarantee etc.	•	1.340.092	1	•			
A. Net book value of financial assets which are undue or which did not decline in value (2)	4.648.243	20.884.048	2.085.124	ļ	- 10-11	13.826.966	9
B. Book value of financial assets which conditions are renegotiated, and which otherwise would be							
counted as overdue or declined in value (3)	1	81.239	1	•	. 10-11	1	9
C. Net book value of assets, overdue but did not decline in value. (6)		3.601	ı	•		1	
- The part secured by guarantee etc.	•	3.601	•	•		1	
D. Net book values of assets declined in value (4)	•	•	•	•	. 10-11	1	9
- Overdue (gross book value)		1.583.963	1	•		1	
- Decline in value (-)		(1.583.963)	ı	•	. 10-11	ı	9
- The part of net value secured by guarantee etc.	•		1	•	. 10-11	1	9
- Undue (gross book value)	•	•	1	•	. 10-11	1	9
- Decline in value (-)	•	•	1	•	10-11	•	9
- The part of net value secured by guarantee etc.	1	1	•	•	. 10-11	1	9
E. Elements containing credit risk off the balance sheet (5)	1	1	ı	'		1	



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2010 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

	Receiv	vables
31.12.2012	Trade Receivables	Other Receivables
1-30 Days Overdue	52.194	-
1-3 Months Overdue	12.185	_
More than 3 Months Overdue	-	-
The part of net value secured by		
guarantee etc.	1.723	
8	 	
	Receiv	vables
31.12.2011	Receiv Trade Receivables	vables Other Receivables
	Trade	Other
31.12.2011	Trade Receivables	Other
31.12.2011 1-30 Days Overdue	Trade Receivables 61.613	Other

Credit Risk Management

guarantee etc.

The collection risk of Despec mainly arises from trade receivables.. Almost all of the trade receivables are from retailers. Our Company has implented an efficient control system for retailers. Credit risk from these transactions is reviewed by risk management team and Company management. For each retailer there are limits specified, which are revised when necessary. Obtaining sufficient guarantees from the retailers is another method used to manage credit risk. Based on the fact that the Company has a number of retailers instead of having a few with important amount of receivables, there is not any important trade receivable risk. Trade receivables are evaluated according to the past experiences of the Company management and market conditions and are presented in the financial statements with their net values after the required provisions are made for doubtful receivables. As a result of the structure of the sector, sales volume is high but the profit margin is very low. Thus, collection and risk monitoring policies are really important for our Company and maximum prudence is shown. The detailed explanations regarding our collection and risk management policies are as follows:.

3.601

The Company initiates proceedings for receivables overdue more than a few months. Restructuring of terms of debts is possible for retailers that are in a difficult position. Collection and risk monitoring policies are very important for the Company because of the low profit margin. The Company has formed a current accounts and risk management department so that the sales are made to retailers by credibility assessments. Payments from new or risky retailers are collected in cash.

Despec sells computer consumables and accessories to many organizations in Turkey. Capital structure of retailers that are considered as standard retailers is low. The number of this type of retailers is estimated 5.000 in Turkey. These retailers are the type for which Despec founded its own business line and organization in order to minimize credit risk and took measures in terms of risk management. Measures taken can be listed as;

Cash transactions with companies newer than 1 year in sector: Transactions with companies that are new in the sector are only done in cash.

The information team of two personnel, organized in current accounts and risk management department, continuously collects information regarding retailers.

Credit Committee: Various information studies about companies that are in the sector in more than 1 year and companies that have increased loan limits are presented to the Loan Committee that gather once a week. The Credit Committee consists of CFO as chairman, Finance Manager, Current Accounts Manager, Information officer and respective customer's Sales Manager. Credit Committee calculates a credit limit taking information, previous payments and sales performances into account. Credit Committee determines line of business and if needed, demands assurance and security.

YEMINLI MANI

HIZM. A.S

BAGIMSIZ DE

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2010 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Trade receivables are evaluated by taking the Group Policies and procedures into account and accordingly indicated in the balance sheet clearly after excluding the doubtful receivables. (Note10).

(f) Management of interest rate risk

The interest rates of loan are fixed.

Table of Interest Position

	31.12.2012	31.12.2011
Fixed Interest Financial Instruments		
Financial Assets	-	-
Financial Liabilities	-	3.902.822
Floating Rate Financial Instruments		
Financial Assets	-	-
Financial Liabilities	-	-

(g) Analysis Relating to Other Risks

Risks Relating to Share etc. Financial Instruments

The Company isn't holding marketable securities which are traded in the Istanbul Stock Exchange.

h) Liquidity risk management

The Company tries to manage the liquidity risk by maintaining the continuation of sufficient funds and loan reserves by means of matching the financial instruments and terms of liabilities by following the cash flow regularly.

Liquidity Risk Tables

Prudent liquidity risk management signifies maintaining sufficient cash, the utility of fund sources by sufficient credit transactions and the ability to close out market positions.

Risk of existing or future possible debt requirements being fundable is managed by maintaining the continuation of availability of sufficient numbers and high quality credit providers.

The table below indicates the term divisions of derivative and non-derivative financial liabilities of the Company in TL currency.

31.12.2012

Expected Terms/Terms according to Agreements	Book Value	Cash Outflow As Per the Agreement	Shorter than 3 Months	Between 3-12 months	Between 1-5 years	Longer than 5
Non-Derivative Financial Liabilities	15.587.772	15.630.878	15.630.878	-	-	-
Bank Loans	-	-	-	-	_	_
Trade Liabilities ·	13.897.541	13.940.647	13.940.647	-	-	-
Other Liabilities	1.690.231	1.690.231	1.690.231	-	-	-
Other	-	-		-	-	_



NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE PERIOD ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2010 (The amounts are stated as Turkish lira ("TL") unless otherwise specified.)

Expected Terms/Terms according to Agreements	Book Value	Cash Outflow As Per the Agreement	Shorter than 3 Months	Between 3-12 months	Between 1-5 years	Longer than 5
Derivative Financial						
Liabilities	(25.009)	(37.200)	(37.200)	-	-	-
Derivative Cash Inflow	4.740.415	4.740.415	4.740.415	-	-	-
Derivative Cash Outflow	(4.765.424)	(4.777.615)	(4.777.615)	-	-	-
<u>31.12.2011</u>						
Expected Terms/Terms according to Agreements	Book Value	Cash Outflow As Per the Agreement	Shorter than 3 Months	Between 3-12 months	Between 1-5 years	Longer than 5
Non-Derivative Financial				,		
Liabilities	16.177.713	16.255.844	16.255.844	-		-
Bank Loans	3.902.822	3.935.608	3.935.608			-
Trade Liabilities	12.083.156	12.128.501	12.128.501		-	-
Other Liabilities	191.735	191.735	191.735			-
Other						
Expected Terms/Terms according to Agreements	Book Value	Cash Outflow As Per the Agreement	Shorter than 3 Months	Between 3-12 months	Between 1-5 years	Longer than 5
Derivative Financial	Land Land	-				
Liabilities	(15.105)	(30.089)	(30.089)	-	-	-
Derivative Cash Inflow	3.473.215	3.473.215	3.473.215	-	-	-
Derivative Cash Outflow	(3.488.320)	(3.503.304)	(3.503.304)	-	_	-

39 FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

The Company considers that the recorded values of financial instruments reflect the fair values.

Aims at financial risk management

The finance department of the Company is responsible for maintaining the access to financial markets regularly and observing and managing the financial risks incurred in relation with the activities of the Company. The said risks include market risk (including foreign exchange risk, fair interest rate risk and price risk), credit risk, liquidity risk and cash receiving risk.

The Company uses the forward exchange agreements out of derivative financial instruments for the purpose of decreasing the effects of these risks and being protected from financial risk against the same. The Company has no speculative financial instruments (including derivative financial instruments) and does not involve in any activity relating to the sale or purchase of such instruments.

40 EVENTS AFTER THE DATE OF BALANCE SHEET

None.

41 OTHER ISSUES

None.

